# Mixed halide perovskite solar cells: Influence of fabrication and post fabrication conditions on the device performance.

A Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Department of Physics University of Houston

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

> by Aida Torabi December 2016

# Mixed halide perovskite solar cells: Influence of fabrication and post fabrication conditions on the device performance.

Aida Torabi

APPROVED:

Dr. Oomman K. Varghese, Chairman

Committee Members:

Dr. Lowell Wood

Dr. Donna Stokes

Dr. John H. Miller, Jr

Dr. Venkat Selvamanickam

Dean, College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics

### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my PhD advisor, Dr. Oomman Varghese, for his continuous support and guidance throughout my PhD career. His motivation and knowledge inspired me to go through this precious journey during the last three years. I would like to express my gratitude to Ms. Maggie Paulose who continually conveyed her knowledge in regard to my research. Without her guidance, encouragement and help this dissertation would not have been possible. My warm thanks go to my committee members, Dr. Lowell Wood, Dr. Donna Stokes, Dr. John Miller and Dr. Venkat Selvamanickam who demonstrated the much needed guidance and shared their valuable knowledge to help me complete my degree. Also I would like to thank Dr. Mary Bean for letting me to use their facility. Last but not the least my special thanks goes to my family: my mother, father and brother for their support and encouragement throughout my life. Without them this doctorate degree would not have been achieved.

# Mixed halide perovskite solar cells: Influence of fabrication and post fabrication conditions on the device performance.

An Abstract of A Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Department of Physics University of Houston

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

> by Aida Torabi December 2016

#### Abstract

Organic-inorganic hybrid perovskite solar cells have attracted tremendous attention due to the dramatic improvement in efficiency from 3.8% to 22% during the past seven years. The technology, however, faces several challenges such as degradation due to the effect of humidity, hysteresis in the current-voltage characteristics, and lead toxicity. These problems adversely affect the commercial viability. In perovskite solar cells, 2,2'7,7'-tetrakis-(N,N-di-p-methoxyphenyl-amine)-9,9'-spirobifluorene which is generally termed as spiro-MEOTAD, is commonly used as the hole transport layer. It is well known that spiro-OMeTAD shows high conductivity in oxidized form and it needs chemical dopants in order to promote the oxidative reaction between spiro-OMeTAD and oxygen. Some of the common dopants such as tris(2-(1H-pyrazol-1-yl)-4-tert-butylpyridine)cobalt(III) bis(trifluoromethylsulphonyl) imide (FK dopant) are expensive. Low materials cost and fabrication cost is a pre-requisite for the commercialization of a solar cell technology.

We developed a surface-treatment process for enhancing hole transport properties of spiro. The as-fabricated cells consisting of a spiro layer at the top was treated with an oxygen plasma. This post-fabrication treatment dramatically improved the performance of the cells without causing any degradation. The studies revealed that the enhancement in the device performance was due to increase in the concentration of oxidized spiro-OMeTAD. The presence of oxygen in the spiro-OMeTAD was revealed using XPS studies. Our method of doping could be used as a low-cost alternative to the conventional FK doping. This process is clean, fast, safe and environmentally friendly.

In order to understand the factors influencing the cell performance, we made a comprehensive study on the effect of fabrication parameters as well as post-fabrication conditions. We developed a chamber for the solar cell characterization in a well-controlled atmosphere. Impedance spectroscopy studies were done to understand the carrier transport and recombination characteristics. The studies revealed that charge transport through the bulk was affected by plasma treatment depending on plasma conditions. We attributed it to the interaction of oxygen with perovskite layer. Nevetheless, the spiro-OMeTAD conductivity and charge transfer at interface with perovskite improved with treatment and thus giving a significant overall improvement in the device performance.

## **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	iii
Abstract	v
Table of Contents	vii
List of publications	X
List of Figures	xi
List of Tables	xiii
Abbreviation	xv

C	hapter 1 Introduction	1
	1.1 Solar cell technologies	. 1
	1.2 Hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite solar cells	.2
	1.3 Perovskite structure	.3
	1.4 Perovskite cell efficiency limit	.5
	1.4.1 Device configuration	.6
	1.5 Device fabrication methods	. 8
	1.6 Challenges in the field	.9
	1.7 Structural chacterization techniques	10
	1.7.1 Scanning electron microscopy	10
	1.7.2 X-ray diffraction	11
	1.7.3 X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy	11
	1.8 Device characterization techniques	11
	1.8.1 Current-Voltage characteristics	11
	1.8.2 Hysteresis1	13
	1.8.3 Incident photon to current conversion efficiency	15
	1.8.4 Open circuit voltage decay	16
	1.8.5 Impedance spectroscopy	17
	1.9 Research objectives	19
	1.10 References	19

Chapter 2 Device fabrication, characterization and parameters optimization	36
2.1 Perovskite solar cell fabrication	36
2.2 Parameters optimization	38
2.2.1 Chlorine concentration in the perovskite layer	38
2.2.2 Perovskite layer annealing temperatute	42
2.2.3 Spiro-OMeTAD layer thickness	45
2.2.4 Relative humidity and ambient gases	48
2.2.5 Relative humidity and ambient during measurement	53
2.2.6 Influence of scan rate and fabrication humidity on hysteresis	56
2.3 Conclusion	58
2.4 References	58

## Chapter 3 Enhancement of device performance by modifying Spiro-OMeTAD

layer	73
3.1 Spiro-OMeTAD layer doping methods	73
3.1.1 Chemical doping	73
3.1.2 Molecular oxygen doping	75
3.2 Oxygen plasma treatment	77
3.2.1 Rationale	77
3.2.2 Effect of xygen plasma treatment on device performance	78
3.2.3 Morphology and transmittance	81
3.2.4 Structure and chemical composition	
3.2.5 Effect of plasma power on device performance	
3.2.6 Optimization of plasma power with respect to fabrication humidity	91
3.3 Hysteresis influenced by plasma treatment	94
3.4 Conclusion	96
3.5 References	96

Chapter 4 Mechanistic studies using impedance spectroscopy .	
4.1 Study on the effect of humidity and ambient during measurement	

4.1.1 Air/Argon atmosphere at constant humidity	
4.1.2 Measurements in dry and humid air	108
4.1.3 Measurement at different humidity levels in argon environment	111
4.2 Analysis of the plasma power dependent device performance	116
4.3 Conclusion	121
4.4 References	121

Chapter 5 Summary and outlook	
5.1 Conclusions	
5.2 Recommendations for future work	

### List of publications

- A. Torabi, M. Paulose and O.K. Varghese. "Enhanced efficiency of simple planar perovskite solar cell with short post fabrication oxygen plasma treatment". (Under preparation).
- 2. **A. Torabi**, M. Paulose and O.K. Varghese. "Studies on the effect of fabrication and testing atmosphere on the performance of perovskite solar cells". (Under preparation).
- 3. M. R. Banki, A. Torabi, O.K. Varghese. "Anodically grown functional oxide nanotubes and applications". MRS Communications. DOI:10.1557/mrc.2016.46
- M. S. Mohamed, A. Torabi, M. Paulose, D.S. Kumar and O.K. Varghese.
   "Anodically grown titania nanotube induced cytotoxicity has genotoxic origins". (Scientific reports, revised version submitted).

#### **Conference Proceedings**

- A. Torabi, M. Paulose and O.K. Varghese. "Role of Post-Fabrication Treatments on the Performance of Perovskite Solar Cells". Materials Research Society Meeting, Boston, MA, December 1-5 (2014).
- 2. **A. Torabi**, M. Paulose and O.K. Varghese. "Role of chlorine in the performance of mixed halide perovskite solar cells". American Physical Society Meeting, San Antonio, TX, March 2-6 (2015).
- A. Torabi, M. Paulose and O.K. Varghese. "Effect of Ambient on the Performance of Mixed Halide Perovskite Solar Cells". Materials Research Society Meeting, Boston, MA, November 28- December 2 (2016).

## **List of Figures**

Figure 1.1 (a) ABX <sub>3</sub> perovskite structure showing $BX_6$ octahedral and larger A cation occupied in cubo-octahedral site. (b) Unit cell of cubic $CH_3NH_3PbI_3$ perovskite
Figure 1.2 National Renewable Energy Laboratory's best efficiencies chart
Figure 1.3 Device configurations of a) mesoscopic and b) planar perovskite solar cells
Figure 1.4 Schematic of different deposition methods for perovskite (a) One-step spin-coating method; (b) sequential deposition method; (c) dual-source vapour deposition; and (d) vapour-assisted solution process
Figure 1.5 I-V characterization12
Figure 1.6 Hysteresis in I-V characterization  13    Figure 1.7 IPCE characterization  16
Figure 1.8 OCVD characterization17
Figure 1.9 IS characterization, Nyquist plot18
Figure 2.1 (a) schematic illustration of perovskite solar cell.( b ) cross-section SEM image of prepared cell. Top view of (c) perovskite and (d) spiro layer
Figure 2.2 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for devices fabricated with different Cl concentration 40
Figure 2.3 (a) XPS spectra for detecting Cl. (b) bar graph for Cl concentration vs. time
Figure 2.4 XRD pattern for perovskite films prepared on Tec 10 FTO glass under various annealing condition
Figure 2.5 I-V curve for devices fabricated with different annealing temperature of perovskite layer
Figure 2.6 Effect of variation of spiro thickness on (a) I-V and (b) IPCE of fabricated devices47
Figure 2.7 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices fabricated in nitrogen ambient with RH 5% and 9%
Figure 2.8 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices fabricated in air ambient with different RH levels
Figure 2.10 SEM images of CH <sub>3</sub> NH <sub>3</sub> PbI <sub>2</sub> Cl film prepared in 9 % RH with (a),(b) air ambient and (c),(d) nitrogen ambient
Figure 2.11 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices measured in different RH
Figure 2.12 Effect of scan rate on hysteresis
Figure 2.13 Effect of fabrication RH on hysteresis

Figure 3.1 I-V characteristics of two devices, one having an undoped spiro-OMeTAD layer and the other having spiro-OMeTAD doped with FK dopant......74

Figure 3.2 I-V plots showing the effect of oxygen treatment on devices (a) without FK dopant and (b) with FK dopant
Figure 3.3 A schematic picture of plasma chamber78
Figure 3.4 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curves from devices (without FK dopant in spiro-OMeTAD) before and after treatment with oxygen plasma
Figure 3.5 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curves from devices with FK dopant before and after exposing to oxygen plasma
Figure 3.6 Transmittance spectra obtained from untreated and plasma treated spiro-OMeTAD layers
Figure 3.7 SEM image of spiro-OMeTAD layer top view from (a) NPL (b) LPL and (c) HPL. Cross-sectional images for (d) NPL (e) LPL and (f) HPL
Figure 3.8 XPS spectra of O 1s on (a) surface (b) depth, C 1s on (c) surface and (d) depth
Figure 3.9 XPS spectra of C 1s on (a) surface (b) depth, O 1s on (c) surface and (d) depth 85
Figure 3.10 (a) I-V and (b) curve for non-plasma and plasma treated devices
Figure 3.11 An illustration of the four-point probe measurement configuration used for determining spiro-OMeTAD conductivity
Figure 3.12 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for devices without FK doped spiro-OMeTAD treated or untreated with oxygen plasma. The fabrication RH was 30 %
Figure 3.13 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for devices without FK doped spiro-OMeTAD treated or untreated with oxygen plasma. The fabrication RH was 9 %
Figure 3.14_Efficiency distribution for non-plasma and plasma treated devices
Figure 3.15_Effect of plasma treatment on hysteresis
Figure 4.1 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve from a device tested in dry air or argon104
Figure 4.2 (a) Cole-Cole plots showing the influence of atmosphere used during device testing (b) equivalent circuit model used for fitting the arcs. The measurement was done in dry atmosphere
Figure 4.3 (a) Measured OCVD curves, (b) Calculated lifetime for device measured in dry ambient
Figure 4.4 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE for sample measured in oxygen and humidity 108
Figure 4.5 (a) Cole-Cole plots from impedance data collected from the device in Figure 4.4 under

sorresponding conditions. (b) equivalent model used for fitting the curve in (a).....110

Figure 4.6 (a) Measured OCVD curves. (b) Calculated lifetime for sample measured in oxygen and humidity
Figure 4.7 (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for device measured in inert ambient with different humidity levels
Figure 4.8 (a) Cole-Cole plot showing curves corresponding conditions given in Figure 4.7. (a). (b) equivalent circuit used for fitting. The device was measured in oxygen free environment
Figure 4.9 (a) Measured OCVD curves free. (b) Calculated lifetime for device measured in oxygen free ambient
Figure 4.10 (a) I-V and (b) curve for non-plasma and plasma treated device117
Figure 4.11 Measured and fitted IS curves for non-plasma and plasma treated devices118
Figure 4.12 (a) Measured OCVD curves (b) Calculated lifetime for non-plasma and plasma treated devices

## List of Tables

Table 2.1 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated with different Cl       concentration.       40
Table 2.2 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated with different annealing       temperature of perovskite layer.       44
Table 2.3 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of samples with different spiro-       OMeTAD thickness
Table 2.4 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated in nitrogen ambient with     50       different RH level.     50
Table 2.5 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated in air ambient with different       RH level.
Table 2.6 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices measured in different RH55

Table 3.1 Photovoltaic parameters calculated from the reverse scans of devices with and without       FK dopant in spiro layer
Table 3.2 I-V plots showing the effect of oxygen treatment on devices (a) without FK dopant and(b) with FK dopant
Table 3.3 Calculated photovoltaic parameters from reverse scans of devices (without FK dopantin spiro-OMeTAD) before and after oxygen plasma treatment
Table 3.4 Calculated photovoltaic parameters from reverse scan of devices with FK doped spiro-       OMeTAD before and after oxygen plasma treatment
Table 3.5 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of non-plasma and plasma treated samples
Table 3.6 Calculated conductivity values
Table 3.7 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of non-plasma and plasma treated samples
Table 3.8 Calculated photovoltaic parameters from the reverse scans of non-plasma and plasma treated samples
Table 4.1 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices tested in dry oxygen or argon       atmosphere       104
Table 4.2 Equivalent circuit parameters obtained from fitting of the curve in Figure 4.1. The measurement was done in dry ambient
Table 4.3 Calculated solar cell parameters for samples measured in dry and humid air environment.    109
Table 4.4 Values of equivalent circuit elements obtained by fitting the data in Figure 4.5a with model in Figure 4.5b.       110
Table 4.5 Calculated photovoltaic parameters from device measured in inert ambient
Table 4.6 Calculated IS parameters from fitted curves for device measured in oxygen free ambient
Table 4.7 Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of non-plasma and plasma treated samples.       117
Table 4.8 Calculated IS parameters from fitted curves

## Abbreviation

Ag DMF DSSC ETM FF FK	Silver N, N-dimethylformamide dye sensitized solar cell electron transporting medium fill factor tris(2-(1H-pyrazol-1-yl)-4-tert-butylpyridine)cobalt(III) bis(trifluoromethylsulphonyl)Imide
FTO	fluorine doped tin oxide
FTO	fluorine-doped tin oxide
HCl	hydrochloric acid
HTM	hole transport medium
IPCE	incident photon to current efficiency
Isc	short circuit photocurrent density (mA/cm2)
I-V	current-voltage
Li-TFS	I Bis (trifluoromethane)sulfonamide lithium salt
OCVD	open circuit voltage decay
Pbcl <sub>2</sub>	lead chloride
PbI <sub>2</sub>	lead iodide
PCE	power conversion efficiency
PSC	perovskite solar cell
PV	photovoltaic
RF	radio frequency
RH	relative humidity
SEM	scanning electron microscopy
Silicon	Si (2 2' 7 7'-tetrakis-(N N-di-p-methoxyphenylamine)
Spiro-(	<b>DMETAD</b> (2, 2, 7, 7 - tetrakis-(iv, iv-ui-p-methoxyphenylamine) 9, 9'- spirobifluorene
ТВР	tert-butylpyridine

- UV ultraviolet
- Voc open circuit voltage
- **XPS** X-ray photoemission spectroscopy
- **XRD** X-ray diffraction

#### 1. Introduction

#### **1.1. Solar cell technologies**

Sustainability demands reduction in greenhouse-gas emission, especially the release of carbon dioxide into the atmosphere beyond a level that can be maintained by the land and ocean uptake. <sup>1, 2</sup> A paradigm shift from fossil fuels to renewable energy has long been recognized as a solution to this problem. Sun is the largest renewable energy source and hence, future energy system is believed to be primarily based on solar energy. Photovoltaic (PV) technology offers the most-effective means to convert solar energy into electrical energy. An often-quoted metric is that the entire world's energy demand could be met by covering only 0.4% of the earth's surface with 15% efficient PV panels.<sup>3</sup> There are three primary factors that decide the commercial viability of a PV technology, which are efficiency, cost and stability. Silicon (Si) technology offers the most desirable characteristics as far all these features are concerned. Since their introduction in the 1950s, Si solar cells have been extremely well studied and rigorously optimized, leading up to a current lab-scale efficiency record of about 25% and a module lifetime of at least 25 years. <sup>4</sup> This technology holds about 90 % of the market share. Even though the price per watt-peak has decreased to below 1 USD, the achievement of global grid parity is still a challenge. Cost effective thin film technologies such as CdTe/CdS, amorphous silicon and Copper indium gallium selenide (CIGS) were developed at the end of the last century, but only CdTe/CdS technology became true commercial success. Excitonic type technologies such as dye sensitized and organic polymer solar cells also emerged in

recent years as low cost alternative to Si technology. Unfortunately, the record efficiency in these cells is only 12%. Furthermore, poor stability came out as stumbling block in their path to commercialization. <sup>5-8</sup> In this aspect, the recently emerged organic-inorganic hybrid perovskite solar cell (PSC) technology is also not better, if not worse, but the certified efficiency of these cells (small area) has reached 22.1%, which is at par with CdTe solar cells. These technologies share the ability to be solution processed from low cost materials and are compatible with flexible solar cell technology. For the perovskite cell technology to be commercial reality, stability must be improved and all process used in the cell fabrication should be fast and scalable .<sup>3</sup>

#### **1.2.** Hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite solar cells

Organic–inorganic halide PSC have quickly become the most efficient of solutionprocessed PV technologies. <sup>9,10</sup> Within a short time, it has become the most important new candidate for next generation PVs. <sup>11-14</sup> One advantage of perovskite materials over Si and more expensive Gallium Arsenide (GaAs) for large area solar cell application is that they can be solution processed, which allows researchers to use existing solutiondeposition methods, such as slot-die coating and roll-to-roll fabrication, for large area PSC fabrication.<sup>15</sup> These cells are able to combine the advantages of both inorganic thin film and organic PVs. The organometal trihalide perovskite absorbers, such as methylammonium lead halide, CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbX<sub>3</sub> (X= I, Cl, Br, or I), are highly crystalline even when processed at temperatures as low as 70–100 °C.<sup>16</sup> Their favorable PV characteristics include: 1-tunability of optoelectronic properties, <sup>17</sup> which can be done in simple way by tuning the halide anion or the organic cation compositions.<sup>18</sup>

2- High optical absorption (absorption coefficient  $\approx 10^5$  cm<sup>-1</sup>). This superior light absorption coefficient facilitates creation of a high density of photoexcited charges and use of only sub-micrometer size perovskite film for sufficient light harvesting.<sup>19-22</sup>

3- Low exciton binding energy,  $^{22, 23} \sim 0.03$  eV, so most of them turn to free charges very fast.

4- Long range charge transport. <sup>24</sup> Long electron and hole diffusion lengths in thin-film (>1  $\mu$ m) and single-crystal (>175  $\mu$ m) perovskite enables efficient carrier extraction.<sup>25-27</sup>

5- Efficient charge collection at the contacts. <sup>28</sup>

Furthermore, this structure is an ambipolar semiconductor, which can transport holes and electrons to their corresponding collector electrode. That is why PSC can operate even when no hole transport layer <sup>29</sup>, <sup>30</sup> or electron conductor <sup>31, 32</sup> is used. These unique properties combined with its low cost and easy processability make it promising for efficient and cheap third-generation PV solar cells. <sup>33</sup>

#### **1.3.** Perovskite structure

The mineral perovskite, calcium titanate (CaTiO<sub>3</sub>), was discovered in 1839. More recently, the term perovskite refers to any material with the general chemical formula ABO<sub>3</sub>, and similar crystal structure to CaTiO<sub>3</sub>. For the hybrid perovskites, the formula is most often represented as ABX<sub>3</sub> [(Figure 1.1. (a)], where A is a monovalent cation, B is a divalent metal cation, and X is a halogen anion. Given the wide variety of elements

which fit these criteria, it is no surprise that a myriad of different perovskites have been synthesized and characterized.<sup>3</sup> The most commonly used organic–inorganic perovskite for semiconductor device applications is generically CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI  $_{3-x-y}$  Br  $_x$  Cl  $_y$ , unit cell of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> is shown in [(Figure 1.1.(b)]. <sup>34</sup>



**Figure 1.1. (a)** ABX<sub>3</sub> perovskite structure showing BX<sub>6</sub> octahedral and larger A cation occupied in cubo-octahedral site. Reprinted with permission from [**35**]. Copyright (2014) Elsevier Ltd. (**b**) Unit cell of cubic CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite. Reprinted with permission from [**36**]. Copyright (2013) American Chemical Society.

#### **1.4.** Perovskite cell efficiency limit

The basic structure of solid-state PSC comes from the solid-state DSSC employing organic hole-transport material (HTM) of 2,2',7,7'-tetrakis(N,N-dimethoxyphenylamine)-9,9'-spirobifluorene (spiro-MeOTAD).<sup>37</sup> A compact TiO<sub>2</sub>-blocking layer deposited on a transparent conductive oxide substrate, such as fluorine-doped tin oxide (FTO), followed by mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub> as the electron-transporting material (ETM). <sup>18</sup>

CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> was first used in DSSCs by Myasaka et al. <sup>38</sup> and delivered only 3 % PCEs, partly because the perovskite was unstable in the liquid redox electrolyte used in DSSCs; the perovskite degraded during characterization. When the liquid electrolyte was replaced by a solid-state hole transporter however, Park and co-workers <sup>39, 40</sup> were able to achieve PCEs over 10% without any observable degradation on the short time scale. Since then there has been a surge of research activities on perovskite solar cell due to superb photovoltaic performance. <sup>41</sup> Shortly thereafter, a meso-superstructured solid-state PSC employing Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> as a scaffold layer was reported<sup>42</sup>, where the thin perovskite layer transported photoexcited electrons that were collected by an electrode via a thin hole-blocking TiO<sub>2</sub> layer. As a result, a certified PCE of 22.1% was reported in 2016 on the National Renewable Energy Laboratory's best efficiencies chart.<sup>43</sup> Unlike other devices on such a chart, PSCs are marked as 'not stabilized', indicating that validations with stable devices are still required. <sup>44</sup>



Figure 1.2. National Renewable Energy Laboratory's best-efficiencies chart, 2016.<sup>11</sup>

The PCE limit of the perovskite cell is about 31%, which approaches the Shockley-Queisser limit (33%) achievable by gallium GaAs solar cells. Compared to 500 nm-thick flat GaAs solar cells with fill factor (FF) of 0.89, open-circuit voltage ( $V_{oc}$ ) of 1.16 V, and short-circuit current ( $I_{sc}$ ) of 29.5 mA/cm<sup>2</sup>, perovskite cells have comparable FF, larger Voc, and smaller  $I_{sc}$ .<sup>45</sup>

#### 1.4.1. Device configuration

All solid-state organometal perovskite solar cells can be divided into two categories (Figure 1.3.). The first type belongs to the mesoporous metal-oxide heterojunction

perovskite solar cells, in which nanoparticle films of metal oxides, such as TiO<sub>2</sub>, ZnO and Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, <sup>46-48</sup> serve as scaffolds for more perovskite loading and/or as ETM [Figure 1.3. (a)]. The second class will be the planar [Figure 1.3. (b)] perovskite solar cells, <sup>49</sup> in which both carriers are generated and transported in the perovskite itself to respective electrodes. <sup>8</sup> TiO<sub>2</sub> nanoparticle scaffold layer is absent and the perovskite absorber layers are directly deposited on TiO<sub>2</sub> compact layer.<sup>50</sup>



**Figure 1.3.** Device configurations of a) mesoscopic and b) planar perovskite solar cells. Reprinted with permission from [**51**]. Copyright (2015) WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co.

#### **1.5.** Device-fabrication methods

Perovskite films can be deposited easily onto the substrates via various methods such as solution method which can be described as one-step or two-step solution deposition <sup>52,55</sup> or by vapour deposition method. <sup>56,57</sup> There has been a rapid development and understanding in both methods. With the one-step method, Snaith and coworkers showed the importance of the coverage with perovskite layers to get high V<sub>oc</sub>. <sup>58,60</sup> Seok and co-workers achieved the 17.9% PCE with additional solvent engineering. <sup>61</sup> These studies suggested that an optimum structural design of the perovskite layers is the key factor to get high efficiency. The two-step method is another way for reproducible deposition of perovskite layers which was reported by Burschka et al .<sup>54</sup> It is known that this technique enables an excellent coverage of perovskite layer can be fabricated by methods such as vacuum evaporation,<sup>64</sup> vapor assisting <sup>65</sup> which can result in an extremely homogeneous perovskite layers <sup>66</sup> but it is likely to increase the manufacturing cost. So the solution preparation methods still receive much attention.<sup>67</sup>



**Figure 1.4**. Schematic of different deposition methods for perovskite (a) One-step spin-coating method; (b) sequential deposition method; (c) dual-source vapour deposition; and (d) vapour-assisted solution process. Reprinted with permission from [68]. Copyright (2015) WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co.

#### **1.6.** Challenges in the field

Despite the inspiring results and impressive efficiency achieved, a deeper understanding of the fundamental working mechanisms of PSC is lacking. <sup>69</sup> The technology faces several challenges and these must be addressed effectively for it to be commercially viable. Humidity dependence, <sup>70</sup> hysteresis behavior in the current -voltage curves, <sup>71</sup> the effect of voltage sweep rates on short circuit current, <sup>72</sup> stability of devices<sup>73</sup>, lead toxicity 74 and control of the light-harvesting and electronic properties and identifying the role of the different components of the photovoltaic cells and their contribution to higher efficiency <sup>75</sup> cost of HTM and reproducibility of devices <sup>76</sup> are some among them. There are two main challenges encountered in the fabrication of single solution-processed perovskite films, controlling the crystallization process and ensuring high quality film.

Generally, the fast crystallization of perovskite materials with solvent evaporation may result in uncontrollable film morphology. Pinhole formation and poor coverage of the perovskite film, may cause low-resistance shunting paths, thus poor performance, especially in perovskite solar cells.<sup>77</sup> Even though the perovskite film morphology has been investigated as a function of parameters such as the initial precursor concentration, the kinds of solvents used, the solvent evaporation rate, and the time and temperature of annealing, wide morphological variation has resulted in significant differences in the photovoltaic performance, regardless of differences in the fabrication method and device configuration.<sup>78-80,45</sup> The perovskite solar cells with high efficiencies, low cost, high stability, nontoxicity and reproducibility are the final goal to pursue.<sup>18</sup>

#### **1.7.** Structural-characterization techniques

#### **1.7.1.** Scanning electron microscopy

The morphology of the surface and crystallites was studied using a field emission scanning electron microscopy (FESEM; LEO 1525) with in-lens detector. SEM uses a finely focused electron beam to produce a high resolution image of the sample. The high energy incident electrons generate secondary electrons in the material by transferring their energy and ionizing the atoms. The secondary electrons are collected by a detector to give an image of sample surface.

#### 1.7.2. X-ray diffraction

The crystal structure was identified using X-ray diffraction (XRD); Rigaku, Smartlab, Cu K-alpha). Diffraction peak occurs when x-ray light on material and Bragg's law  $\lambda$ =2dsin $\theta$  is satisfied where d is lattice spacing of the crystal and  $\theta$  is angle of incidence with  $\lambda$  as wavelength.

#### **1.7.3.** X-ray photoelectron Spectroscopy

X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS) measures the elemental composition, and the chemical and electronic states of the elements that exist within a material. We used Physical Electronics, model 5700 for our research. Photo-electrons were produced via a monochromatic Al-k $\alpha$  x-ray source (1486.6 eV) operated at 300 W. The analyzed area, collection solid cone and take off angle were set at 800  $\mu$ m, 5° and 45° respectively. Data processing was carried out using the MultipakTM software package.

#### **1.8.** Device characterization techniques

#### **1.8.1.** Current-Voltage characteristics

Current-Voltage (I-V) characteristics were measured with a solar simulator (Newport, USA) equipped with 500 W Xenon lamp (Oriel) and a Keithley 2100, 61/2 digit multimeter, CHI instrument cyclic voltammeter/impedance spectrometer Model 604E.

Before each measurement, the exact light intensity was determined using a National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) calibrated silicon solar cell.

The most important parameter of a solar cell is power conversion efficiency (PCE), which is determined by equation (1) and shown in Figure 1.5.  $I_{SC}$  is short circuit current which can be defined as the current density at zero voltage,  $V_{OC}$  is the open circuit voltage where current is zero and FF is fill factor which can be calculated by equation (2).

$$PCE = I_{SC} \times V_{OC} \times FF \tag{1}$$

$$FF = \frac{I \qquad V}{I \qquad mp \qquad mp} \qquad (2)$$



Figure 1.5. I-V characterization.

#### 1.8.2. Hysteresis

One of the challenges in the PSC technology is to address the observed discrepancy in the I-V measurement between forward and reverse scan (Figure 1.6), known as hysteresis. Such behavior can lead to a considerable error in evaluating cell efficiency, since reliable cells should exhibit coincident curves from both scan directions. <sup>81</sup>



Figure 1.6. Hysteresis in I-V characterization.

In this regards several groups studied the possible origin for it. Results showed hysteresis can be caused by several factors such as trap states originating from either inherent defects in the perovskite or from grain boundaries, <sup>82-85</sup> interfacial contact resistance at either the perovskite interfaces with ETM and HTM. <sup>86</sup> Other possibilities include ferroelectricity, <sup>87, 88</sup> low frequency capacitance, <sup>89</sup> dipoles, <sup>90</sup> as well as mobile ion screening. <sup>91-93</sup> On the other hand in has been reported also that hysteresis may not only

depend on the ferroelectric <sup>94</sup> and ion migration <sup>95</sup> properties of perovskite material itself, but also on solar cell construction including fi lm deposition techniques <sup>96</sup> and device architectures. <sup>97</sup> However, the origin of the I-V hysteresis behavior is still under debate. O'Regan et al. <sup>98</sup> proposed that the I-V curve hysteresis is ascribed to the band offset at the interface. Tress et al. <sup>99</sup> suggested that the hysteresis is due to the screening of buildin field by ionic migration, changing the effective difference in work functions of two contacts. Leguy et al.<sup>100</sup> proposed a similar decrease of work functions difference due to an alignment of ferroelectric domains. At the same time, several groups have fabricated devices without significant hysteresis, for example, by using mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub> layers instead of a compact  $TiO_2$  layer, <sup>102,103</sup> solvent annealing to obtain large crystalline grains, <sup>103</sup> as well as a fullerene passivation method. <sup>104</sup> Hysteresis can also be less prevalent in devices with a high quality perovskite film. This has been achieved either by careful control of the crystal quality during deposition, <sup>104-106</sup> or by a post-treatment acting to passivate traps and reduce trap-mediated recombination. <sup>107-109</sup> It is now thought that fullerenes may be both a passivating agent and an efficiently extracting contact. <sup>110-</sup> 113

#### **1.8.3.** Incident photon to current conversion efficiency

Incident photon to current conversion efficiency (IPCE) spectra were recorded at zero bias using a monochromator (Conrnerstone 260) – power meter (Newport, USA) system assembled in the lab. IPCE is the number of charge carriers flowing through the external circuit per incident photon at a given wavelength which can be calculated using equation (3). (Figure 1.7.) In order to check the quality of device the integrated current ( $I_p$ ) can be calculated from IPCE spectra, this value should match with  $I_{sc}$  measured from I-V characterization.  $I_p$  can be calculated using equation (4).

$$IPCE = \left(\frac{hc}{e}\right) \frac{I_p(\lambda)}{P(\lambda)\lambda} = 1240(Wnm/A) \times \frac{I_p(\lambda)}{P(\lambda)\lambda}$$
(3)  
$$I_p(\lambda): \text{Photocurrent density (A/m2)}$$
  
$$P(\lambda): \text{Incident power density (W/m2)}$$

$$I_{p} = \int_{\lambda \min}^{\infty} I_{p}(\lambda) d\lambda \quad \text{where} \quad I_{p}(\lambda) = IPCE \times P(\lambda)\lambda(\frac{e}{hc})$$
(4)  
$$I_{p} : \text{Integrated current}$$
$$p(\lambda) : \text{Solar irradiance}$$



Figure 1.7. IPCE characterization.

#### 1.8.4. Open-Circuit Voltage Decay

Open-circuit voltage decay (OCVD) was measured with a solar simulator (Newport, USA) equipped with 500 W Xenon lamp (Oriel) and a Keithley 2100, 61/2 digit multimeter, CHI instrument Model 604E. For this study, the voltage measurement was started with cell in the illuminated condition followed by switching the illumination off and continue recording the voltage in the dark as it decays with time. (Figure 1.8.).



Figure 1.8. OCVD characterization.

This technique gives a continuous reading of lifetime of charge carriers which can be calculated using equation (5), where  $K_B$  is the Boltzmann constant, T is the temperature during measurement, e is the positive elementary charge and t is time.

$$\tau_n = -\frac{K_B T}{e} \left(\frac{dV_{oc}}{dt}\right)$$
(5)  
*K\_BT*: Thermal energy

### **1.8.5.** Impedance Spectroscopy

Impedance Spectroscopy (IS) is a commonly used technique to understand dynamic operating parameters on solar cells. This measurement will record current in response to a small-amplitude voltage. Regular method is to fit and derive a circuit which describes

the internal elements. The measurement was done using a CHI instruments Model 604E cyclic voltammeter/impedance spectrometer in the illuminated using 500 W Xenon lamp source or in the dark conditions and applying a forward bias equal to open circuit voltage. Impedance is the ability of a circuit to resist the flow of electrical current, but unlike resistance, it is not limited by the simple properties. It can be defined as Z= (Real Z) + i(Im Z). Nyquist plot (Figure 1.8) is defined as -Im Z vs. Real Z where each point on plot is the impedance at one frequency and arc shape is related to capacitance effect.



Figure 1.9. IS characterization, Nyquist plot.

#### **1.9.** Research objectives

This dissertation explores the influence of fabrication and post-fabrication conditions on the characteristics of mixed-halide perovskite solar cells. A comprehensive literature survey is done and is discussed in chapter 1. It is organized as follows. Chapter 1 will be an introduction, Fabrication details are given in chapter 2. The experimental setup and procedures used for characterization are described in first part of chapter 2. Here we have identified some of the important factors influencing the solar cell performance. Also structural characterization studies are discussed. Effect of fabrication and measurement ambient humidity are discussed in chapter 3. Effect of short post fabrication oxygen plasma treatment on the device is presented in chapter 4. Impedance spectroscopy studies on the effect of measurement oxygen, humidity and plasma doping on PSC are presented in chapter 5. Finally, the main conclusions of the dissertation and recommendations for the future work are presented in chapter 6.

#### 1.10. References

<sup>1</sup> K. Anderson and A. Bows. "Four degrees and beyond: the potential for a global temperature increase of four degrees and its implications". *Trans. A. Math. Phys. Eng. Sci*, **369**, 20 (2011).

<sup>2</sup> G. Adrian. "Perovskite solar cell". IEA, Key World Energy Statistics, 1, 1 (2013).

<sup>3</sup> T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, N. K. Noel, S. N. Habisreutinger, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Stability of metal halide perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1500963 (2015).

<sup>4</sup> O. B. Christensen, S. Yang, F. Boberg, C. Fox Maule, P. Thej, M. Olesen, M. Drews, H. J. D. Sorup and J. H. Christensen. "Scalability of regional climate change in Europe for high-end scenarios". *CLIMATE RESEARCH*, **64**, 25 (2015).

<sup>5</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryu, and S. Il Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Mater*, **13**, 897 (2014).

<sup>6</sup> F. Di Giacomo, S. Razza, F. Matteocci, A. D'Epifanio, S. Licoccia, T. M. Brown, and A. Di Carlo. "High efficiency CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI <sub>(3-x)</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> perovskite solar cells with poly(3-hexylthiophene) hole transport layer". *J. Power Sources*, **251**, 152 (2014).

<sup>7</sup> O. Malinkiewicz, A. Yella, Y. H. Lee, G. M. Espallargas, M. Graetzel, M. K. Nazeeruddin and H. J. Bolink. "Perovskite solar cells employing organic charge-transport layers". *Nat. Photonics*, **8**, 128 (2014).

<sup>8</sup> B. Lei, V. O. Eze and Tatsuo Mori. "Effect of morphology control of light absorbing layer on CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells". *J. Nanoscience and Nanotechnology*, **16**, 3176 (2016).

<sup>9</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>10</sup> M. Zhang, H. Yu, J.H. Yun, M. Lyu, Q. Wang and L. Wang. "Facile preparation of smooth perovskite films for efficient meso/planar hybrid structured perovskite solar cells". *Chem. Commun*, **51**, 10038 (2015).

<sup>11</sup> Research Cell Efficiency Records (2016), http://www.nrel.gov/ncpv.

<sup>12</sup> A. Mei, X. Li, L. Liu, Z. Ku, T. Liu, Y. Rong, M. Xu, M. Hu, J. Chen, Y. Yang, M. Gratzel and H. Han. "A hole-conductor–free, fully printable mesoscopic perovskite solar cell with high stability". *Science*, **345**, 295 (2014).

<sup>13</sup> H. Zhou, Q. Chen, G. Li, S. Luo, T.-B. Song, H. S. Duan, Z. Hong, J. You, Y. Liu and Y. Yang. "Interface engineering of highly efficient perovskite solar cells". *Science*, **345**, 542 (2014).

<sup>14</sup> J. M. Ball, M. M. Lee, A. Hey and H. J. Snaith. "Low-temperature processed mesosuperstructured to thin-film perovskite solar cells". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **6**, 1739 (2013).

<sup>15</sup> W. E. I. Sha, X. Ren, L. Chen and W. C. H. Choy. "The efficiency limit of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells". *Appl. Phys. Lett*, **106**, 221104 (2015).

<sup>16</sup> J. H. Im, C. R. Lee, J. W. Lee, S. W. Park, N. G. Park. "6.5% efficient perovskite quantumdot-sensitized solar cell". *Nanoscale*, **3**, 4088 (2011).

<sup>17</sup> B. O'Regan, M. Gratzel. "A low-cost, high-efficiency solar cell based on dye-sensitized colloidal TiO<sub>2</sub> films". *Nature*, **353**, 737 (1991).

<sup>18</sup> Xing Zhao and N. G. Park. "Stability issues on perovskite solar cells". *Photonics*, 2, 1139 (2015).
<sup>19</sup> H. S. Kim, C. R. Lee, J. H. Im, K.B. Lee, T. Moehl, A. Marchioro, S. J. Moon, R. H. Baker, J. H. Yum, J. E. Moser, M. Gratzel and N. G. Park." Lead iodide perovskite sensitized all-solid-state submicron thin film mesoscopic solar cell with efficiency exceeding 9%". *Sci. Rep*, **2**, 591 (2012).

<sup>20</sup> D. A. R. Barkhouse, A. G. P. Abraham, L. Levina and E. H. Sargent. "Thiols passivate recombination centers in colloidal quantum dots leading to enhanced photovoltaic device efficiency". *ACS Nano*, **2**, 2356 (2008).

<sup>21</sup> O. Gunawan, T. K. Todorov and D. B. Mitzi. "Loss mechanisms in hydrazineprocessed Cu<sub>2</sub>ZnSn(Se,S)<sub>4</sub>Cu<sub>2</sub>ZnSn(Se,S)<sub>4</sub> solar cells". *Appl. Phys. Lett*, **97**, 233506 (2010).

<sup>22</sup> W. L. Leong , Z. En Ooi, D. Sabba, C. Yi, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. Gratzel , J. M. Gordon, Eugene A. Katz and N. Mathews. "Identifying fundamental limitations in halide perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Mater*, **28**, 2439 (2016).

<sup>23</sup> M. Gratzel. "The light and shade of perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Mater*, **13**, 838 (2014).

<sup>24</sup> Y. Zhao and K. Zhu. "Solution Chemistry Engineering toward High-Efficiency Perovskite Solar Cells". J. Phys. Chem. Let, 5, 4175 (2014).

<sup>25</sup> J. C. Blakesley, D. Neher. "Relationship between energetic disorder and open-circuit voltage in bulk heterojunction organic solar cells". *Phys. Rev. B*, **84**, 075210 (2011).

<sup>26</sup>G. J. A. H. Wetzelaer, M. Scheepers, A. M. Sempere, C. Momblona, J. Avila and H. J. Bolink. "Trap-assisted non-radiative recombination in organic–inorganic perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Mater*, **27**, 1837 (2015).

<sup>27</sup> S. R. Cowan, N. Banerji, W. L. Leong and A. J. Heeger. "Charge formation, recombination, and sweep-out dynamics in organic solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **22**, 1116 (2012).

<sup>28</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, Y. C. Kim, S. Ryu, J. Seo and S. I. Seok. "Compositional engineering of perovskite materials for high-performance solar cells". *Nature*, **517**, 476 (2015).

<sup>29</sup> A. Mei, X. Li, L. Liu, Z. Ku, T.Liu, Y. Rong, M. Xu, M. Hu, J. Chen, Y. Yang, M. Gratzel and H. Han. "A hole-conductor–free, fully printable mesoscopic perovskite solar cell with high stability". *Science*, **345**, 295 (2014).

<sup>30</sup> H. Zhou, Q. Chen, G. Li, S. Luo, T. b. Song, H.S. Duan, Z. Hong, J. You, Y. Liu, Y. Yang. "Interface engineering of highly efficient perovskite solar cells". *Science*, **345**, 542(2014).

<sup>31</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang , Y. C. Kim , S. Ryu , J. Seo and S. Seok. "Compositional engineering of perovskite materials for high-performance solar cells". *Nature*, **517**, 476 (2015).

<sup>32</sup> P. You, Z. Liu, Q. Tai, S. Liu and F. Yan, "Efficient semitransparent perovskite solar cells with graphene electrodes". *Adv. Mater*, **27**, 3632 (2015).

<sup>33</sup> Q. Tai1, P. You, H. Sang, Z. Liu, C. Hu, H. L.W. Chan and F. Yan. "Efficient and stable perovskite solar cells prepared in ambient air irrespective of the humidity". *Nat. Commun*, **7**, 11105 (2016).

<sup>34</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, Y. C. Kim, S. Ryu, J. Seo and S. Il Seok. "Compositional engineering of perovskite materials for high-performance solar cells". *Nature*, **517**, 476 (2015).

<sup>35</sup>N. G. Park. "Perovskite solar cells: an emerging photovoltaic technology". *Materials Today*, **18**, 65 (2015).

<sup>36</sup> G. Giorgi, J. I. Fujisawa, H. Segawa, and K. Yamashita. "Small photocarrier effective masses featuring ambipolar transport in methylammonium lead iodide perovskite: a density functional analysis". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **4**, 4213 (2013).

<sup>37</sup> U. Bach, D. Lupo, P. Comte, J. E. Moser, F. Weissortel, J. Salbeck, H. H. Spreitzer and M. Gratzel. "Solid-state dye-sensitized mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub> solar cells with high photon-to-electron conversion efficiencies". *Nature*, **395**, 583 (1998).

<sup>38</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Organometal halide perovskites as visible-light sensitizers for photovoltaic cells". J. Am. Chem. Soc, **131**, 6050 (2009).

<sup>39</sup> H. S. Kim, C. R. Lee, J. H. Im, K.B. Lee, T. Moehl, A. Marchioro, S. J. Moon, R. H. Baker , J. H. Yum , J. E. Moser , M. Gratzel and N. G. Park. "Lead iodide perovskite sensitized all-solid-state submicron thin film mesoscopic solar cell with efficiency exceeding 9%". *Sci. Rep*, **2**, 591 (2012).

<sup>40</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>41</sup> H. S. Kim, I. H. Jang, N. Ahn, M. Choi, A. Guerrero, J. Bisquert and N. G. Park.
"Control of I–V hysteresis in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cell". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, 6, 4633 (2015).

<sup>42</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>43</sup> S. Meloni, T. Moehl, W. Tress, M. Franckevicius, M. Saliba, Y. H. Lee, P. Gao, M. K. Nazeeruddin, S. M. Zakeeruddin, U. Rothlisberger and M. Gratzel. "Ionic polarization-induced current–voltage hysteresis in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbX<sub>3</sub>perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **7**, 10334 (2016).

<sup>44</sup> N.G. Park, M. Gratzel, T. Miyasaka, K. Zhu and K. Emery. "Towards stable and commercially available perovskite solar cells". *J. Nature Energy*, **1**, 152 (2016).

<sup>45</sup> L. Huang, Z. Hu, G. Yue, J. Liu, X. Cui, J. Zhang and Y. Zhu. "CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> films with coverage approaching 100% and with highly oriented crystal domains for reproducible and efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Phys. Chem*, **17**, 22015 (2015).

<sup>46</sup> J. M. Ball, M. M. Lee, A. Hey and H. J. Snaith. "Low-temperature processed mesosuperstructured to thin-film perovskite solar cells". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **6**, 1739 (2013). <sup>47</sup> M. Z. Liu, M. B. Johnston, and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>48</sup> M. H. Kumar, N. Yantara, S. Dharani, M. Graetzel, S. Mhaisalkar, P. P. Boix, and N. Mathews. "Flexible, low-temperature, solution processed ZnO-based perovskite solid state solar cells". *Chem. Commun*, **49**, 11089 (2013).

<sup>49</sup> D. Liu and T. L. Kelly. "Perovskite solar cells with a planar heterojunction structure prepared using room-temperature solution processing techniques". *Nat. Photonics*, **8**, 133 (2013).

<sup>50</sup>S. Wang, W. Dong, X. Fang, Q. Zhang, S. Zhou, Z. Deng, R. Tao, J. Shao, R. Xia, C. Song, L. Hub and J. Zhub. "The credible evidence for passivation effect of remnant PbI<sub>2</sub> in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> films for improving the performance of perovskite solar cells". *J. Nanoscale*, **8**, 6600 (2016).

<sup>51</sup> Yi Hou , C. O. R. Quiroz , S. Scheiner, W. Chen, T. Stubhan, A. Hirsch, M. Halik and C. J. Brabec. "Low-temperature and hysteresis-free electron-transporting layers for efficient, regular, and planar structure perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1501056 (2015).

<sup>52</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Organometal halide perovskites as visible-light sensitizers for photovoltaic cells." *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **131**, 6050 (2009).

<sup>53</sup> T. Leijtens, G. Grancini, G. E. Eperon, J. M. Ball, M. de Bastianni, K. Wojciechowski, N. Martino, H. J. Snaith and A. Petrozza. "Modulating the electron–hole interaction in a hybrid lead halide perovskite with an electric field". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 15451 (2015).

<sup>54</sup> J. Burschka, N. Pellet, S. J. Moon, R. H. Baker, P. Gao, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Sequential deposition as a route to high-performance perovskite-sensitized solar cells". *Nature*, **499**, 316 (2013).

<sup>55</sup> K. Seki, A. Furube and Y. Yoshida. "Theoretical limit of power conversion efficiency for organic and hybrid halide perovskite photovoltaics". *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys*, 54, 7567 (2015).

<sup>56</sup> T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, S. Pathak, A. Abate, M. M. Lee and H. J. Snaith. "Overcoming ultraviolet light instability of sensitized TiO2 with meso-superstructured organometal tri-halide perovskite solar cells". *Nature Communications*, **4**, 3885 (2013).

<sup>57</sup> O. Malinkiewicz, A. Yella, Y. H. Lee, G. M. Espallargas, M. Graetzel, M. K. Nazeeruddin and H. J. Bolink. "Perovskite solar cells employing organic charge-transport layers". *Nat. Photonics*, **8**, 128 (2013).

<sup>58</sup> L. J. Antila, M. J. Heikkil, V. Aumanen, M. Kemell, P. Myllyperki, M. Leskel and J. E. I. K. Tommola. "Suppression of forward electron injection from Ru(dcbpy)<sub>2</sub>(NCS)<sub>2</sub> to nanocrystalline TiO<sub>2</sub> film as a result of an interfacial Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> barrier layer prepared with atomic layer deposition". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **1**, 536 (2010).

<sup>59</sup> K. Yu, X. Lin, G. H. Lu, Z. H. Wen, C. Yuan and J. C. Chen. "Optimized CdS quantum dot-sensitized solar cell performance through atomic layer deposition of ultrathin TiO<sub>2</sub> coating". *RSC Adv*, **2**, 7843 (2012).

<sup>60</sup> X. Dong, H. W. Hu, B. C. Lin, J. N. Ding and N. Y. Yuan. "The effect of ALD-Zno layers on the formation of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> with different perovskite precursors and sintering temperatures". *Chem. Commun*, **50**, 14405 (2014).

<sup>61</sup> Y. Z. Wu, X. D. Yang, H. Chen, K. Zhang, C. J. Qin, J. Liu, W. Q. Peng, A. Islam, E. B. Bi, F. Ye, M. S. Yin, P. Zhang and L. Y. Han. "Highly compact TiO<sub>2</sub> layer for efficient hole-blocking in perovskite solar cells". *Appl. Phys. Express*, **7**, 052301 (2014).

<sup>62</sup> P. Gao, M. Gratzel and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Organohalide lead perovskites for photovoltaic applications". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **7**, 2448 (2014).

<sup>63</sup>X. Dong, X. Fang, M. Lv, B. Lin, S. Zhang, J. Ding and N. Yuan. "Improvement of the humidity stability of organic–inorganic perovskite solar cells using ultrathin Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layers prepared by atomic layer deposition". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 5360 (2015).

<sup>64</sup> N. Aristidou, I. S. Molina, T. Chotchuangchutchaval, M. Brown, L. Martinez, T. Rath and S. A. Haque. "The Role of Oxygen in the Degradation of Methylammonium Lead Trihalide Perovskite Photoactive Layers". *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed*, **54**, 8208 (2015).

<sup>65</sup> F. T. F. O'Mahony, Y. H. Lee, C. Jellett, S. Dmitrov, D. T. J. Bryant, J. R. Durrant, B. C. O'Regan, M. Graetzel, M. K. Nazeeruddin and S. A. Haque." Improved environmental stability of organic lead trihalide perovskite-based photoactive-layers in the presence of mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub>". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 7219 (2015).

<sup>66</sup> D. Bryant, N. Aristidou, S. Pont, I. S. Molina, T. Chotchunangatchaval, S. Wheeler, J. R. Durrantab and S. A. Haque. "Light and oxygen induced degradation limits the operational stability of methylammonium lead triiodide perovskite solar cells". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **9**, 1655 (2016).

<sup>67</sup> Y. C. Kim, N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, J. Seo, J. S. Yun, A. H. Baillie, S. Huang , M. A. Green, J. Seidel, T. K. Ahn and S. Seok. "Beneficial effects of PbI<sub>2</sub> incorporated in organo-lead halide perovskite solar Cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **6**, 1502104 (2015).

<sup>68</sup> J. H. Heo, D. H. Song, B. R. Patil, and S. H. Im. "Recent progress of innovative perovskite Hybrid Solar Cells". *J. Chem*, **55**, 966 (2015).

<sup>69</sup> Q. Tai1, P. You, H. Sang, Z. Liu, C. Hu, H. L.W. Chan and F. Yan. "Efficient and stable perovskite solar cells prepared in ambient air irrespective of the humidity". *Nat. Commun*, **7**, 11105 (2016).

<sup>70</sup> J. Yang, B. D. Siempelkamp, D. Liu and T. L. Kelly. "Investigation of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> degradation rates and mechanisms in controlled humidity environments using in situ techniques". *ACS NANO*, **9**, 1955 (2015).

<sup>71</sup> J. Shi, H. Wei, S. Lv, X. Xu, H. Wu, Y. Luo, D. Li and Q. Meng. "Control of Charge Transport in the Perovskite CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> Thin Film". *ChemPhysChem*, **16**, 842 (2015).

<sup>72</sup> R. S. Sanchez, V. Gonzalez-Pedro, J.W. Lee, N.G. Park, Y. S. Kang, I.M. Sero and J. Bisquert. "Slow dynamic processes in lead halide perovskite solar cells. characteristic times and hysteresis". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **5**, 2357 (2014).

<sup>73</sup> A. Mei, X. Li, L. Liu, Z. Ku, T. Liu, Y. Rong, M. Xu, M. Hu, J. Chen, Y. Yang, M.Gratzel and H. Han. "A hole-conductor–free, fully printable mesoscopic perovskite solar cell with high stability". *Science*, **345**, 295 (2014).

<sup>74</sup> N. K. Noel, S. D. Stranks, A. Abate, C. Wehrenfennig, S. Guarnera, A. A.Haghighirad,
A. Sadhanala, G. E. Eperon, S. K. Pathak, M. B. Johnston, A.Petrozza, L. M. Herz and H.
J. Snaith. "Lead-free organic–inorganic tin halide perovskites for photovoltaic applications". *Energy Environ. Sci*, 7, 3061(2014).

<sup>75</sup> N. Marinova, W. Tress, R.H. Baker, M. I. Dar, V. Bojinov, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Light harvesting and charge recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells studied by hole transport layer thickness variation". *ACSNANO*, **9**, 4200(2015).

<sup>76</sup> J. Xi, Z. Wu, H. Dong, B. Xia, F. Yuan, B. Jiao, L. Xiao, Q. Gongb and X. Houa. "Controlled thickness and morphology for highly efficient inverted planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Nanoscale*, **7**, 10699 (2015).

<sup>77</sup> G. E. Eperon, V. M. Burlakov, P. Docampo, A. Goriely and H. J. Snaith. "Morphological control for high performance, solution-processed planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 151 (2014).

<sup>78</sup> Q. Chen, H. P. Zhou, Z. R. Hong, S. Luo, H. S. Duan, H. H. Wang, Y. S. Liu, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells via vapor-assisted solution process". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 622 (2013).

<sup>79</sup> M. Saliba, K. W. Tan, H. Sai, D. T. Moore, T. Scott, W. Zhang, L. A. Estroff, U. Wiesner and H. J. Snaith. "Influence of thermal processing protocol upon the crystallization and photovoltaic performance of organic–inorganic lead trihalide perovskites". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **118**, 17171 (2014).

<sup>80</sup> R. Kang, J. E. Kim, J. S. Yeo, S. Lee, Y. J. Jeon and D. Y. Kim. "Optimized organometal halide perovskite planar hybrid solar cells via control of solvent evaporation rate". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **118**, 26513 (2014).

<sup>81</sup> Y. C. Kim, N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, J. Seo, J. S. Yun, A. H. Baillie, S. Huang, M. A. Green, J. Seidel, T. K. Ahn and S. Seok. "Beneficial effects of PbI<sub>2</sub> incorporated in organo-lead halide perovskite solar Cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **6**, 1502104 (2015).

<sup>82</sup> M. K. Gangishettya, R. W. J. Scotta, T. L. Kellya. "Effect of relative humidity on crystal growth, device performance and hysteresis in planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Nanoscale*, **8**, 6300 (2016).

<sup>83</sup> Y. Shao, Z. Xiao, C. Bi, Y. Yuan and J. Huang." Origin and elimination of photocurrent hysteresis by fullerene passivation in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> planar heterojunction solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **5**, 6784 (2014).

<sup>84</sup> Jiangjian Shi, Xin Xu, Dongmei Li and Qingbo Meng. "Interfaces in perovskite solar cells". *Small*, **11**, 2472 (2015).

<sup>85</sup> S. M. Kang, N. Ahn, J.W. Lee, M. Choi and N. G. Park. "Water-repellent perovskite solar cell". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2**, 20017 (2014).

<sup>86</sup> H. J. Snaith, A. Abate, J. M. Ball, G. E. Eperon, T. Leijtens, N. K. Noel, S. D. Stranks, J. T.W. Wang, K. Wojciechowski and W. Zhang. "Anomalous hysteresis in perovskite solar cells". J. Phys. *Chem. Lett*, **5**, 1511 (2014).

<sup>87</sup> C. W. Tang. "Two-layer organic photovoltaic cell". Appl. Phys. Lett, 48, 183 (1986).

<sup>88</sup> C. R. Kagan, D. B. Mitzi and C. D. Dimitrakopoulos. "Organic-inorganic hybrid materials as semiconducting channels in thin-film field-effect transistors". *Science*, **286**, 945 (1999).

<sup>89</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Organometal halide perovskites as visible-light sensitizers for photovoltaic cells". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **131**, 6050 (2009).

<sup>90</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>91</sup> J. Burschka, F. Kessler, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Co (III) complexes as PDopants in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Chem. Mater*, **25**, 2986 (2013).

<sup>92</sup> H. Zhou , Q. Chen , G. Li , S. Luo , T. Song , H. S. Duan , Z. R. Hong , J. B. You, Y. S. Liu and Y. Yang. "Interface engineering of highly efficient perovskite solar cells". *Science*, 345, 542 (2014).

<sup>93</sup>G. Xing, N. Mathews, S. Sun, S. Lim, Y. M. Lam, M. Gratzel, S. Mhaisalkar and T. C. Sum. "Long-range balanced electron- and hole-transport lengths in organic-inorganic CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub>". *Science*, **342**, 344 (2013).

<sup>94</sup> A. Marchioro, J. Teuscher, D. Friedrich, M. Kunst, R. Krol, T. Moehl, M. Gratzel and J. E. Moser. "Unravelling the mechanism of photoinduced charge transfer processes in lead iodide perovskite solar cells ". *Nat. Photon*, **8**, 250 (2014).

<sup>95</sup> J. M. Frost, K. T. Butler and A. Walsh. "Molecular ferroelectric contributions to anomalous hysteresis in hybrid perovskite solar cells". *APL Mater*, **2**, 081506 (2014).

<sup>96</sup> Y. Zhang, M. Liu, G. E. Eperon, T. C. Leijtens, D. McMeekin, M. Saliba, W. Zhang, M. Bastiani, A. Petrozza, L. M. Herz, M. B. Johnston, H. Lin and H. J. Snaith. "Charge selective contacts, mobile ions and anomalous hysteresis in organic–inorganic perovskite solar cells". *Mater. Horiz*, **2**, 315 (2015).

<sup>97</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryu and S. I. Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic-organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *Nat.Mater*, **13**, 897 (2014).

<sup>98</sup> J. H. Park, J. Seo, S. Park, S. S. Shin, Y. C. Kim, N. J. Jeon, H.W. Shin, T. K. Ahn, J. H. Noh, S. C. Yoon, C. S. Hwang and S. I. Seok. "Efficient CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells employing nanostructured p-Type NiO electrode formed by a pulsed laser deposition". *Adv. Mater*, **27**, 4013 (2015).

<sup>99</sup> B. C. O'Regan, P. R. F. Barnes , X. Li , C. Law , E. Palomares and J. M. Marin-Beloqui. "Optoelectronics studies of methylammonium lead iodide perovskite solar cells with mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub>: separation of electronic and chemical charge storage, understanding two recombination lifetimes, and the evolution of band offsets during J-V Hysteresis". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 5087 (2015).

<sup>100</sup> W. Tress, N. Marinova, T. Moehl, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Understanding the rate-dependent J-V hysteresis, slow time component, and aging in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells: the role of a compensated electric field ". Energy. *Environ. Sci*, **8**, 995 (2015).

<sup>101</sup> A. M. A. Leguy, J. M. Frost, A. P. McMahon, V. G. Sakai, W. Kockelmann, C. Law, X. Li, F. Foglia, A. Walsh, B. C. O'Regan, J. Nelson, J. T. Cabral and P. R. F. Barnes. "The dynamics of methylammonium ions in hybrid organic–inorganic perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **6**, 7124 (2015).

<sup>102</sup> N. J. Jeon , J. H. Noh , Y. C. Kim , W. S. Yang , S. Ryu and S. I. Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic-organic hybrid perovskite solar cells.

". Nat. Mater, 13, 897 (2014).

<sup>103</sup> W. Nie, H. Tsai, R. Asadpour, A. J. Neukirch, G. Gupta, J. J. Crochet, M. Chhowalla, S. Tretiak, M. A. Alam and H.L. Wang. "High-efficiency solution-processed perovskite solar cells with millimeter-scale grains". *Science*, **347**, 522 (2015).

<sup>104</sup> Y. Shao, Z. Xiao, C. Bi, Y. Yuan and J. Huang. "Origin and elimination of photocurrent hysteresis by fullerene passivation in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> planar heterojunction solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **5**, 5784 (2014).

<sup>105</sup> T. Leijtens, E. T. Hoke, G. Grancini, D. J. Slotcavage, G. E. Eperon, J. M. Ball, M. D. Bastiani, A. R. Bowring, N. Martino, K. Wojciechowski, M. D. McGehee, H. J. Snaith and A. Petrozza. "Mapping electric field-induced switchable poling and structural degradation in hybrid lead halide perovskite thin films". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1500962 (2015).

<sup>106</sup> M. Xiao, F. Huang, W. Huang, Y. Dkhissi, Y. Zhu, J. Etheridge, A. Gray-Weale, U. Bach, Y. B. Cheng and L. Spiccia."A fast deposition-crystallization procedure for highly efficient lead iodide perovskite thin-film solar cells". *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed*, **3169**, 10056 (2014).

<sup>107</sup> J. H. Heo, D. H. Song , H. J. Han , S. Y. Kim , J. H. Kim , D. Kim , H. W. Shin , T. K. Ahn , C. Wolf , T.-W. Lee and S. H. Im. "Planar CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells with constant 17.2% average power conversion efficiency irrespective of the scan rate". *Adv. Mater*, **27**, 3424 (2015).

<sup>108</sup> A. H. Ip, L. N. Quan, M. M. Adachi , J. J. Mcdowell, J. Xu, D. H. Kim, H. Edward and E. H. Sargent. "A two-step route to planar perovskite cells exhibiting reduced hysteresis". *Appl. Phys. Lett*, **106**, 143902 (2015).

<sup>109</sup> N. K. Noel, A. Abate, S. D. Stranks, E. S. Parrott, V. M. Burlakov, A. Goriely and H. J. Snaith. "Enhanced photoluminescence and solar cell performance via lewis base passivation of organic–inorganic lead halide perovskites". *ACS Nano*, **8**, 9815 (2014).

<sup>110</sup> D. W. DeQuilettes, S. M. Vorpahl, S. D. Stranks, H. Nagaoka, G. E. Eperon, M. E. Ziffer, H. J. Snaith and D. S. Ginger. "Impact of microstructure on local carrier lifetime in perovskite solar cells". *Science*, **348**, 683 (2015).

<sup>111</sup> A. Abate, M. Saliba, D. J. Hollman, S. D. Stranks, K. Wojciechowski, R. Avolio, G. Grancini, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Supramolecular halogen bond passivation of organic–inorganic halide perovskite solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 3247 (2014).

<sup>112</sup> J. Xu, A. Buin, A. H. Ip, W. Li, O. Voznyy, R. Comin, M. Yuan, S. Jeon, Z. Ning, J. J. Mcdowell, P. Kanjanaboos, J. Sun, X. Lan, L. N. Quan, D. H. Kim, I. G. Hill, P. Maksymovych and E. H. Sargent. "Perovskite-fullerene hybrid materials suppress hysteresis in planar diodes". *Nat. Commun*, **6**, 8081 (2015).

<sup>113</sup> Y. Liu, Z. Hong, Q. Chen, W. Chang, H. Zhou, T. B. Song, E. Young, Y. M. Yang, J. You, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Integrated perovskite/bulk-heterojunction toward efficient solar cells ". *Nano Lett*, **15**, 662 (2015).

# 2. Device fabrication, characterization and parameters optimization

## 2.1. Perovskite solar cell fabrication

In this research we studied mixed-halide PSC with planar structure. All the chemicals used in this work were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich and Alfa Aesar and used as received. Spiro-OMeTAD was obtained from Borun New Material Technology Co., Ltd, China and Pilkington Tec-10 Fluorine doped Tin Oxide (FTO) glass from Hartford Glass Co., IL, USA. The substrates were ultrasonicated in Micro-90 and thoroughly cleaned in distilled water and isopropanol. Compact TiO<sub>2</sub> layer of 100-120 nm was formed by spin coating TiO<sub>2</sub> sol at 2000 RPM for 30 s. Sol was prepared by mixing titanium isopropoxide in ethanol with 200µL of hydrochloric acid (HCl) and refluxing at 180 °C for 15 hours. Coated films were annealed at 500 °C for 2 hours under oxygen ambient. Methyl ammonium iodide CH3NH3I (MAI) powder was prepared by process described in ref 1. Device fabrication under ambient lab conditions where humidity levels varied from 15 % to 65 % was affecting the solar cell performance badly. The I-V characteristic were never predictable. Thus the fabrication was transferred to a glove box under the air/nitrogen ambient under controlled humidity levels. A schematic picture of the prepared device is provided in Figure 2.1. (a) and a SEM cross-sectional image in Figure 2.1. (b) to show the different layers. Sequential deposition method  $^2$  was used to form the perovskite layer. A 3:1 molar ratio of lead iodide (PbI<sub>2</sub>) and lead chloride (PbCl<sub>2</sub>) was dissolved in N, N-dimethylformamide (DMF) by stirring at 70 °C. Hot solution was spin coated Spin-coating on the substrate at 6500 RPM for 30s and annealing at 100 °C for 15 min. MAI in 2-propanol (10mgml<sup>-1</sup>) was spun at 3000rpm for 20s and annealed at 100 °C for 15 min. We used undoped spiro-OMeTAD as the hole transport material (HTM). Solution was prepared according to procedure of Burschka et al. with the omission of cobalt dopant.<sup>2</sup> Spiro-OMeTAD was deposited at different spinning speeds to obtain the optimum thickness for the best performance. Back contacts of 2mm diameters were taken by sputtering silver (Ag) through shadow masks. The SEM images of top view of perovskite and spiro layer is presented in Figure 2.1. (c) and (d).



**Figure 2.1.** (a) Schematic illustration of perovskite solar cell. (b) Cross-section SEM image of the prepared cell .Top view of (c) perovskite and (d) spiro layer.

## 2.2. Parameters optimization

### 2.2.1. Chlorine concentration in the perovskite layer

MAPbI<sub>3</sub> is a common structure for PSC. Another structure is obtained by adding other halides like chlorine (Cl). Snaith et al. first used PbCl<sub>2</sub> and named compound MAPbI<sub>3</sub>- $_{\rm x}$ Cl<sub>x</sub>. <sup>3-5</sup> Other groups have shown this full or partial replacement as a method to change band gap from 1.57 to 2.29 eV. <sup>7,8</sup> MAPbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> are reported to show good performance even in devices using a simple planar structure.<sup>6,9-12</sup> this devices showed remarkably high Voc<sup>13</sup> and extraordinary long charge transport distances of over 1 mm.<sup>7,14</sup> performance of mixed halide structure strongly depends on processing parameters like RH, fabrication ambient, temperature, etc.<sup>15-17</sup> Recent theoretical calculations by Mosconi et al. showed that the presence of Cl at the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface leads to an increased binding strength of the perovskite film to the TiO2 surface.<sup>18</sup> In turn, this leads to stronger interfacial coupling between the titanium d- and lead p-bands that aids electron injection, increases electron accumulation at the interface, and causes a slight shift in the  $TiO_2$ conduction band to higher energies. <sup>17</sup> Experimental evidence for the presence of Cl at the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface was recently obtained and supported by density functional theory (DFT) calculations.<sup>19</sup> It predicted a chloride-induced band-bending at the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface that may improve the efficiency of charge collection.<sup>19</sup>

The presence of Cl may lead to improved electronic properties of the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface in multiple ways. If the Cl is located at the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface this may quench oxygen vacancy defect states that act as charge traps in the band gap of the TiO<sub>2</sub> surface, and facilitate charge transfer across the interface.<sup>17</sup> In addition to enhancing the

electronic properties of the perovskite/TiO<sub>2</sub> interface region, the presence of Cl may provide a better template for perovskite film growth leading to less disorder in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> perovskite films compared to Cl-free films.<sup>20</sup> A defect-free perovskite layer would likely provide a better path for charge transport than a highly defective layer.<sup>14,21</sup> This helps to explain the observed low efficiencies of devices made with Clfree, CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> absorber layers when combined with nanostructured TiO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>7,22</sup> Based on these reports there were impressive attempts in the field to increase the content of Cl and explain role of Cl on the performance, however Cl amount in final device was still negligible and undetectable but role of Cl was undeniable.<sup>21,23,24</sup>

In order to find an optimum Cl concertation needed for a better performing perovskite solar cell, Cl concentration were varied in the precursor solution for the mixed halide film. Devices were made with pure PbI<sub>2</sub> and three different concentration 0.1, 0.3 and 0.6 M of PbCl<sub>2</sub>. PbI<sub>2</sub> concentration was fixed at 1M in all solutions. The I-V and IPCE plots of these devices are shown in Figure 2.2 and calculated photovoltaic parameters are given in Table 2.1. V<sub>oc</sub> was higher in case of mixed halide. Isc and FF improved with concentration and reached a maximum at 21.6 mA/cm<sup>2</sup> for the sample with 0.3 M concentration, further increase of Cl caused reduction in I<sub>sc</sub> and FF values, which means an excessive PbCl<sub>2</sub> content could degrade the performance. <sup>6</sup> So 1M PbI<sub>2</sub> and 0.3 M PbCl<sub>2</sub> ratio was used for mixed halide films for further experiments.

In the IPCE measurement curves showed deterioration in long wavelength region for single halide and low concentration of Cl which was an indication of degradation of perovskite due to humidity effect. Improvement upon adding Cl showed that device tolerate higher humidity level.



**Figure 2.2.** (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for devices fabricated with different Cl concentration.

Cl	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	R <sub>s</sub>	R <sub>sh</sub>
concentration	(V)	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
( <b>M</b> )						
Single Halide	0.92	14.72	0.42	6.02	1050	9508
( <b>PbI</b> <sub>2</sub> )						
<b>0.1 M</b>	1.05	14.17	0.47	<b>6.89</b>	1182	17500
0.3 M	1.09	21.6	0.44	10.19	1200	13157
0.6 M	1.07	18.2	0.35	6.79	2272	250104

 Table 2.1. Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated with different Cl concentration.

XPS was done to detect the presence of Cl in the films. Cl was absent in the surface profile measurement. A few monolayers of the surface were removed by sputtering and a depth profile measurement for Cl was conducted on the sample. Sputtering was done with argon ion gun with voltage of 2 kV and current of 0.1  $\mu$ A for varied durations. In high resolution scans, Cl 2p peaks could be detected in film. (Figure 2.3. (a)). Cl was present

throughout the film, but it was almost double in the scan which was done after 60 s sputtering. (Figure 2.3. (b)). This could be due to segregation of Cl to top part of perovskite layer during annealing. Yang Yang et al. <sup>25</sup>, could hardly detect Cl in the film with XPS measurements, pointing toward the loss of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>Cl during the preparation process.



**Figure 2.3.** (a) XPS spectra for detecting Cl. (b) bar graph for Cl concentration vs. sputtering time.

It is possible to lose Cl in gas form during annealing process. This may also occur when annealing perovskite films in inert atmospheres, since Cl<sub>2</sub> is a gas at ambient conditions. <sup>26</sup> This loss of Cl can be controlled by choosing proper annealing condition. Annealing could also cause redistribution of Cl. Thus we see a small amount of Cl distributed evenly in the bulk.

#### 2.2.2. Perovskite layer annealing temperature

As Eperon et al. and Dualeh et al. have shown, both annealing temperature and time can result in variation of performances due to morphological evolution.<sup>27, 28</sup> For perovskite films, slow and low-temperature heating not to cause phase change is potentially necessary for crystal growth with few grain boundaries, microvoids, pinholes and little internal stress. <sup>29</sup> So it is necessary to study the effect of temperature on device performance. In this section, we will report our investigations on effect of annealing temperature on the crystallinity and performance of PSC. Samples were annealed at different temperatures: 90 °C, 110 °C, 120 °C and 150 °C. Structural changes with annealing were analyzed from the powder XRD patterns in Figure 2.4. XRD spectra gave all the main perovskite peaks at 14.1 °, 28.4° and 32 °. The intensity of 12.56° peak of PbI<sub>2</sub> increased with annealing temperature which was attributed to perovskite decomposition and in case of 14.01° (the strongest peak of perovskite) highest intensity was from sample annealed at 90° and reduced in higher temperatures. But the ratio of the perovskite to PbI<sub>2</sub> peak decreased with increase in annealing temperature.



**Figure 2.4.** XRD pattern for perovskite films prepared on Tec 10 FTO glass under various annealing conditions.

IV curve is presented in Figure 2.5 and calculated parameters is shown in Table 2.2.  $V_{oc}$ ,  $I_{sc}$  and FF showed same behavior as they increased upon increasing annealing temperature from 90 °C to 110 °C and reduced after increasing temperature further. It has been reported that partial decomposition of perovskite could happen at 130 °C according to according to the expression (1) <sup>30</sup>:

$$CH_3NH_3PbI_3 \longrightarrow PbI_2 + CH_3NH_2 + HI$$
(1)

This temperature could change boundaries of perovskite and consequently would reduce coverage according to the previous investigations. <sup>31-33</sup> Thus the performance of the 110 °C annealed devices were good in comparison even though the ratio of perovskite to PbI<sub>2</sub> peak was slightly low compared to 90 °C. Presence of small amounts of unreacted PbI<sub>2</sub> didn't affect the device badly. But when the amount of PbI2 increased significantly with temperature, device performance deteriorated.



Figure 2.5. I-V curve for devices fabricated with different annealing temperature of perovskite layer.

Temperature	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	$\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{s}}$	R <sub>sh</sub>
( °C)	<b>(V</b> )	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
90	0.97	5.93	0.32	1.85	7166	14210
110	1.03	6.82	0.34	2.36	4166	14130
120	0.94	3.7	0.21	0.74	6870	7142
150	0.85	3.04	0.27	0.7	6964	6913

**Table 2.2.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated with different annealing temperatures of perovskite layer.

### 2.2.3. Spiro-OMeTAD layer thickness

PSC works on electron-hole generation upon radiation followed by transfer of electrons to ETM and holes to HTM and continues by injecting hole to metal electrode.<sup>34-38</sup> In addition to extracting photogenerated positive charges from the perovskite and transporting these charges to the back contact metal electrode, the HTM helps to minimize recombination losses at the  $TiO_2$ /perovskite and perovskite/HTM interfaces and thus, leads to improved device performance.<sup>38</sup> Employing an HTM improves the  $V_{oc}$ which in a solar cell with a given absorber depends mainly on the recombination in the device.<sup>39</sup> The ideal positive charge extraction layer should have a highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) energy level that is compatible with the valance band of the perovskite. In addition, good hole mobility, minimal absorption in the visible and near-IR region of the solar spectrum, as well as excellent thermal and photochemical stability are required. <sup>39</sup> The most-commonly used hole transport material in PSCs is spiro-MeOTAD, which exhibiting impressive photovoltaic performance when used in PSC with a PCE of over 15% by using a sequential deposition<sup>40</sup> or a dual source thermal evaporation of the perovskite layer.<sup>41</sup> Several desirable properties, favorable glass transition temperature, solubility, ionization potential, and transparency in the visible spectral range make spiro-MeOTAD a suitable candidate for this application. The electronic properties of the material have been extensively investigated,<sup>42,43</sup> but the focus of those studies was mainly on the optimization of the performance by chemical p-doping of spiro-MeOTAD.<sup>44</sup> Although, it was demonstrated that Spiro-OMeTAD is an excellent small molecule HTM, its high cost accompanied by multi-step synthesis and difficult purification steps curtail

its commercial viability. <sup>38</sup> Malinauskas et al. argued that the fully symmetrical spiro-OMeTAD tends to be easily crystallized, which can affect the contact between the perovskite and the HTM. <sup>45</sup> Abate et al. also found that the HTM has a dramatic influence on the stability of the device <sup>46, 47</sup>

It is essential to find the optimum HTM thickness to reduce R<sub>S</sub> and simultaneously create a pinhole-free layer. <sup>48</sup> Uncovered perovskite can be pathway for faster deterioration of device due to interaction with environmental humidity. In this section, we will report our study on the role of spiro-OMeTAD thickness on the performance of PSC. Spiro-OMeTAD layer was coated with three different spinning speeds of 1000, 2000 and 4000 RPM (by keeping all the other fabrication parameters same) which was giving thicknesses of 500, 400 and 200 nm respectively. I-V and IPCE curves are presented in Figure 2.6. Calculated solar cell parameters are shown in Table 2.3. Voc were not influenced much by thickness variation of spiro-OMeTAD, it was slightly reduced with increased spiro which could be attributed to increased recombination. Both Isc and FF showed drastic improvement as thickness reduced to 200 nm with spinning speed of 4000 RPM, which could be mainly due to reduced R<sub>s</sub>. Same trend was observed in IPCE as well, reducing spiro thickness showed improvement in IPCE in all wavelengths. A sufficiently thick HTM (200 nm) does not only increase the charge carrier collection efficiency, but also the light-harvesting efficiency due to an enhanced reflection from the smooth HTM/Ag interface.49



Figure 2.6. Effect of variation of spiro-OMeTAD thickness on (a) I-V and (b) IPCE of fabricated devices.

Spinning	Thickness	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	R <sub>s</sub>	R <sub>sh</sub>
speed	( <b>nm</b> )	<b>(V)</b>	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
(RPM)							
1000	500	0.92	10.5	0.12	1.2	2488	3954
2000	400	1.01	17.1	0.1	1.18	2142	5934
4000	200	0.98	19.1	0.42	7.7	1200	6774

 Table. 2.3. Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of samples with different spiro-OMeTAD thicknesses.

#### 2.2.4. Relative humidity and ambient gases

The performance of PSC is dependent on the morphology and crystallinity of the perovskite films. Morphologies of the films are influenced by the ambient, RH and temperature during deposition of the film, pre and post treatments on the device. Thermodynamic and kinetic processes involved in crystallization are influenced by deposition parameters, humidity and heat treatments of films. <sup>63-69</sup> The coverage of perovskite layer is also influenced by many factors, such as the choice of solvent, substrate, spin-coating rate and time, precursor concentration, annealing protocol, and so on. These parameters control the nucleation and growth of perovskite films and determine the ultimate crystallinity and morphology. Many tried to improve perovskite morphology and crystallinity by adjusting the above parameters.<sup>70-72</sup> Perovskite film is known to have pin-holes, incomplete coverage and high roughness which can be controlled in formation step.<sup>73-76</sup> The pinholes not only weaken the light absorption ability of perovskite films but also deleteriously impact charge transport and recombination. <sup>63</sup> Perovskite with larger grain size should have lesser electronic trap states as compared with the smaller ones. Such films could help realize devices having PCE >20%.<sup>77</sup> Smaller grain domains means higher density of grain boundaries in the film, which create higher number of electronic trap states. Hence, the grain size should be large to lower electronic traps in the film and improve the performance of the cell. <sup>77</sup> By using P<sub>3</sub>HT as HTM Gangishetty et al showed that RH is a key factor in both the growth and the degradation of perovskite crystals due to the highly hygroscopic nature of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub>.78

We found that the RH during fabrication and measurement affect the performance of solar cell significantly. In this section we will show our results on role of fabrication RH on devices prepared at room temperature.

I-V and IPCE obtained from devices fabricated in nitrogen and air ambient are shown in Figure 2.7. and 2.8. The details of the photovoltaic parameters are listed in Table 2.4. and 2.5. The highest PCE obtained from air ambient fabricated devices was 11.6 % with I<sub>sc</sub> 17.94 mA/ cm<sup>2</sup> and V<sub>oc</sub> 1.08 V, and FF 0.6. The highest I<sub>sc</sub> was seen in device fabricated in 9 % RH but with slightly less PCE of 10.34 % .The highest PCE for nitrogen ambient fabricated devices was 7.09 % with an I<sub>sc</sub> of 15.89 mA/ cm<sup>2</sup>, a Voc of 1.08 V, and a FF of 0.41 for the device fabricated in 9 % RH. All parameters improved upon increasing RH from 5 % to 9 %.



Figure 2.7. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices fabricated in nitrogen ambient with RH 5% and 9%.

RH	I <sub>sc</sub>	Voc	FF	PCE	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
(%)	( <b>mA/cm</b> <sup>2</sup> )	(V)		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
9	15.89	1.08	0.41	7.09	1500	19230
5	12.83	0.88	0.24	2.73	1462	2610

**Table 2.4.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated in nitrogen ambient with different RH levels.



Figure 2.8. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices fabricated in air ambient with different RH levels.

RH	I <sub>sc</sub>	Voc	FF	PCE	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
(%)	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )	(V)		( % )	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
5	14.45	1.04	0.47	7.04	1500	28865
9	19.03	1.09	0.5	10.34	769	25417
30	17.94	1.08	0.6	11.6	533	28774

**Table 2.5.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices fabricated in air ambient with different RH levels.

IPCE spectrum showed matching current with Rh of 9 % in both ambient. Generally low RH level (less than 5 %) showed better results in IPCE for samples fabricated in nitrogen ambient. Increase in RH in both air and nitrogen atmosphere deteriorated IPCE drastically. These results indicated that certain amount of humidity was necessary in these perovskite films in order to give high-performance devices that yield matching current.

We studied the effect of fabrication ambient on the morphology of pbI<sub>2</sub>-pbCl<sub>2</sub> and perovskite layer. SEM images of pbI<sub>2</sub>-pbCl<sub>2</sub> by keeping RH at 9 %. SEM images is shown in Figure 2.9. In air environment the films were found to have a mixture of smaller and larger grains with diameters ranging from 75 nm to 150 nm. In nitrogen ambient, the coverage was better and had more large size grains with average diameter ranging from 110 nm to 330 nm. Higher coverage PbI<sub>2</sub>- PbCl<sub>2</sub> films would lead to more unreacted PbI<sub>2</sub>- PbCl<sub>2</sub> left and located in the interface of ETM and CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>2</sub>Cl layer. The effect of unreacted PbI<sub>2</sub> on suppressing charge recombination could not be excluded. It was evident that the device performance could be changed drastically by changing the morphology of the PbI<sub>2</sub> underlayer. <sup>79</sup>



**Figure 2.9.** SEM images of PbI<sub>2</sub>-PbCl<sub>2</sub> film prepared in 9 % RH with (a),(b) air ambient and (c),(d) nitrogen ambient.

The SEM images of the perovskite film prepared in different ambient condition are shown in Figure 2.10. Grain size ranged between 150 nm-290 nm for both nitrogen and oxygen environment.



**Figure 2.10.** SEM images of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>2</sub>Cl film prepared in 9 % RH with (a),(b) air ambient and (c),(d) nitrogen ambient.

High-coverage CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> films could suppress charge recombination by reducing the detrimental direct contact between ETM and HTM. <sup>32</sup>

# 2.2.5. Relative humidity and ambient during measurement

One of the main objectives in solar cells research is to have device working under actual atmospheric condition specifically in presence of oxygen and humidity. This is one of the major issues in the field to be addressed as many commonly used semiconductors for photovoltaics are readily oxidized in the ambient condition. <sup>80-83</sup> Perovskite materials generally degrades very quickly upon exposure to outside ambient <sup>84-86</sup> Two components

in ambient air, H<sub>2</sub>O and O<sub>2</sub>, affect the chemical stability of PSCs, accompanied by color change from dark brown to yellow. 87, 88 A thorough understanding of the influence of the atmosphere on the material is of the utmost importance to solve the challenges. There are reports that for PSC, the relative humidity is detrimental to the device performance.<sup>89-91</sup> Exposing perovskite films to high levels of moisture leads to formation of hydrate phases;<sup>92-96</sup> this led to the failure of the devices <sup>97</sup> Kamat et al. reported that perovskite gets hydrated [(CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>)4PbI<sub>6</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O] under a humid environment in the dark and it forms PbI<sub>2</sub> under a humid environment in light.<sup>98,99</sup> Leguy et al. further identified the formation of monohydrate CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub>·H<sub>2</sub>O first, which is reversible, before giving rise to dehydrate crystal and causing degradation.<sup>100</sup> The crystallographic deterioration is mainly responsible for the degraded device performance. However, another study on MA-based perovskites<sup>101</sup> showed that a moderate moisture level (~35% relative humidity) could enhance the recrystallization of perovskites during the normal film formation process which could yield a high-quality perovskite film and solar cell performance. The degradation mechanism of perovskite materials in water condition was studied by Wang et al.<sup>102</sup> The hydrolysis reaction of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> occurs when the material is exposed to the humid condition. The consumption of hydroiodic acid (HI) drives the whole decomposition process and causes the decrease in efficiency of PSC.<sup>102</sup> Frost et al. proposed two reversible reactions, where both methylamine, CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>2</sub> and HI could exist in gas state at room temperature, which could easily drive the degradation further in a non-encapsulated device.<sup>103</sup> Understanding the root cause of ambient dependent inconsistent performance of PSCs is of paramount importance for ultimately solving this issue. We studied the effect of characterization ambient on the performance

of these cells. I-V and IPCE results are presented in Figure 2.11. with parameters in Table 2.6.



Figure 2.11. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE results of devices measured in different RH.

RH	I <sub>sc</sub>	Voc	FF	PCE	R <sub>s</sub>	R <sub>sh</sub>
(%)	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )	(V)		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
30	16.74	1.03	0.63	10.9	675	19230
45	20.21	1.01	0.46	9.4	1076	22835
50	12.36	1.01	0.62	7.9	1069	18538

 Table 2.6. Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices measured in different RH.

PCE reduced from 10.9 % to 9.4 % upon increased measurement RH from 30 % to 45 % and further reduced to 7.9 % with measurement RH of 50 %, which means not only RH

in fabrication but in measurement step also had role on stability and deterioration of devices. Spiro layer could serve as penetration path of outside humidity during measurement due to its affinity towards oxygen. As long as the oxygen and RH stays within the spiro layer IPCE of device would be high. When it penetrates into the perovskite layer the IPCE degrades and eventually the short circuit current.

#### 2.2.6. Influence of scan rate and fabrication humidity on hysteresis

Here we are presenting our results on possible reasons for observed hysteresis. Magnitude of observed hysteresis depends on the scan rate of I-V sweep, we noticed in general with very fast scan rate hysteresis was reduced, while in slow scan rate it was increased, but exact dependency was not same for all devices. Slow scan rate could be considered as the most-accurate way for measuring efficiency <sup>104</sup> but at the same time it was deteriorating device performance fast. Figure 2.12 shows the results of four different scan rates: 0.5, 0.05, 0.02 and 0.01 V/s. by reducing scan rates mainly  $I_{sc}$  value was reduced, Voc was almost same but although hysteresis was reduced device behavior was not stable.



Figure 2.12. Effect of scan rate on hysteresis.

In order to choose the right scan rate for getting the real efficiency of device we used information from IPCE results and integrated current to see if it in matching with I<sub>sc</sub>. Value of scan rate depends on stability of cell also. One of the other possible reasons for hysteresis could be fabrication RH level, as shown in Figure 2.13 for two devices fabricated in 9 % and 30 % RH. Both were measured with same scan rate (0.5 V/s). Although increased RH level enhanced performance in reverse scan, it also showed more hysteresis. Thus more hydrated devices display strong hysteresis, consistent with the presence of a higher concentration of mobile ions. <sup>105-107</sup>


Figure 2.13. Effect of fabrication RH on hysteresis.

This means fabrication condition and specifically RH plays an important role in amount of hysteresis and it was exacerbated in high level of RH.

# 2.3. Conclusion

In summary we noticed fabrication parameters such as annealing temperature of perovskite, Cl concentration in perovskite layer, spiro-OMeTAD thickness and during fabrication humidity level are critical. Each of them need to be controlled in order to get a device with high performance and stability.

## 2.4. References

<sup>1</sup>O. K. Varghese and C.A. Grimes. "Metal oxide nanoarchitectures for environmental sensing". *Journal of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology*, **3**, 277 (2003).

<sup>2</sup> J. Burschka, N. Pellet, S. J. Moon, R. H. Baker, P. Cao, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Sequential deposition as a route to high-performance perovskite-sensitized solar cells". *Nature*, **499**, 316 (2013).

<sup>3</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>4</sup> S. D. Stranks, G. E. Eperon, G. Grancini, C. Menelaou, M. J. P. Alcocer, T. Leijtens, L. M. Herz, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Electron-hole diffusion lengths exceeding 1 micrometer in an organometal trihalide perovskite absorber". *Science*, **342**, 341 (2013).

<sup>5</sup> C. Wehrenfennig, G. E. Eperon, M. B. Johnston, H. J. Snaith and L. M. Herz. "High charge carrier mobilities and lifetimes in organolead trihalide perovskites". *Adv. Mater*, **26**, 1584 (2014).

<sup>6</sup> T.W. Ng, C.Y. Chan, M.F. Lo, Z. Q. Guana and C.S. Lee. "Formation chemistry of perovskites with mixed iodide/chloride content and the implications on charge transport properties". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 9081 (2015).

<sup>7</sup> B. Suarez, V. Gonzalez-Pedro, T. S. Ripolles, R. S. Sanchez, L. Otero and I. M. Sero. "Recombination study of combined halides (Cl, Br, I) perovskite solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **5**, 1628 (2014).

<sup>8</sup> J. H. Noh, S. H. Im, J. H. Heo, T. N. Mandal and S. I. Seok. "Chemical management for colorful, efficient, and stable inorganic–organic hybrid nanostructured solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **13**, 1764 (2013).

<sup>9</sup> M. Z. Liu, M. B. Johnston and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>10</sup> Q. Chen, H. P. Zhou, Z. R. Hong, S. Luo, H. S. Duan, H. H. Wang, Y. S. Liu, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells via vapor-assisted solution process". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 622 (2014).

<sup>11</sup> G. E. Eperon, V. M. Burlakov, P. Docampo, A. Goriely and H. J. Snaith. "Morphological control for high performance, solution-processed planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 151 (2014).

<sup>12</sup> J. Y. Jeng, Y. F. Chiang, M. H. Lee, S. R. Peng, T. F. Guo, P. Chen and T. C. Wen.
"CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite/fullerene planar-heterojunction hybrid solar cells". *Adv. Mater*, 25, 3727 (2013).

<sup>13</sup> E. Edri, S. Kirmayer, D. Cahen and G. Hodes. "High open-circuit voltage solar cells based on organic–inorganic lead bromide Perovskite". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **4**, 897 (2013).

<sup>14</sup> T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, S. Pathak, A. Abate, M. M. Lee and H. J. Snaith. "Overcoming ultraviolet light instability of sensitized TiO2 with meso-superstructured organometal tri-halide perovskite solar cells". *Nature Communications*, **4**, 3885 (2013).

<sup>15</sup> M. Z. Liu, M. B. Johnston and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>16</sup> Q. Chen, H. P. Zhou, Z. R. Hong, S. Luo, H. S. Duan, H. H. Wang, Y. S. Liu, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells via vapor-assisted solution process". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 622 (2014).

<sup>17</sup> D. E. Starr, G. Sadoughi, E. Handick, R. G. Wilks, J. H. Alsmeier, L. Kohler, M. Gorgoi, H. J. Snaith and M. Barace. "Direct observation of an inhomogeneous chlorine

distribution in  $CH_3NH_3PbI_{3-x}Cl_x$  layers: surface depletion and interface enrichment". Energy Environ. Sci, **8**, 1609 (2015).

<sup>18</sup> E. Mosconi, E. Ronca and F. De Angelis. "First-principles investigation of the TiO<sub>2</sub>/organohalide perovskites interface: The role of interfacial chlorine". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **5**, 2619 (2014).

<sup>19</sup> S. Colella, E. Mosconi, G. Pellegrino, A. Alberti, V. L. P. Guerra, S. Masi, A. Listorti, A. Rizzo, G. G. Condorelli, F. D. Angelis and G. Gigli. "Elusive presence of chloride in mixed halide perovskite solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **5**, 3532 (2014).

<sup>20</sup> D. Bi, L. Yang, G. Boschloo, A. Hagfeldt and E. M. Johansson. "Effect of different hole transport materials on recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite-sensitized mesoscopic solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **4**, 1532 (2013).

<sup>21</sup> S. Colella, E. Mosconi, P. Fedeli, A. Listorti, F. Gazza, F. Orlandi, P. Ferro, T. Besagni, A. Rizzo, G. Calestani, G. Gigli, F. De Angelis and R. Mosca. "MAPbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> mixed halide perovskite for hybrid solar cells: the role of chloride as dopant on the transport and structural properties". *Chem. Mater*, **25**, 4613 (2013).

<sup>22</sup> H. Yu, F. Wang, F. Xie, W. Li, J. Chen and N. Zhao. "The Role of chlorine in the formation process of "CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub>" perovskite". *Advanced Functional Materials*, 24, 7102 (2014).

<sup>23</sup> E. Edri, S. Kirmayer, A. Henning, S. Mukhopadhyay, K. Gartsman, Y. Rosenwaks, G. Hodes and D. Cahen. "Why lead methylammonium tri-iodide perovskite-based solar cells require a mesoporous electron transporting scaffold (but not necessarily a hole conductor)". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 1000 (2014).

<sup>24</sup> J. You, Z. Hong, Y. M. Yang, Q. Chen, M. Cai, T. Song and C. Chen. "Low temperature solution-processed perovskite solar cells with high efficiency and flexibility". ACS Nano, **8**, 1674 (2014).

<sup>25</sup> H. Yu, F. Wang, F. Xie, W. Li, J. Chen and N. Zhao. "The role of chlorine in the formation process of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub>". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 7102 (2014).

<sup>27</sup> D. H. Cao, C. C. Stoumpos, C. D. Malliakas, M. J. Katz, O. K. Farha, J. T. Hupp and M. G. Kanatzidis. "Remnant PbI<sub>2</sub>, an unforeseen necessity in high-efficiency hybrid perovskite-based solar cells?". *APL Mater*, **2**, 091101 (2014).

<sup>28</sup> N. Li, H. P. Dong, H. Dong, J. L. Li, W. Z. Li, G. D. Niu, X. D. Guo, Z. X. Wu and L. D. Wang. "Multifunctional perovskite capping layers in hybrid solar cells". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, *2*, 14973 (2014).

<sup>29</sup> L. Huang, Z. Hu, G. Yue, J. Liu, X. Cui, J. Zhang and Y. Zhu. "CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3-x</sub>Cl<sub>x</sub> films with coverage approaching 100% and with highly oriented crystal domains for reproducible and efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Phys. Chem*, **17**, 22015 (2015).

<sup>30</sup> A. Dualeh, N. Tetreault, T. Moehl, P. Gao, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Effect of annealing temperature on film morphology of organic–inorganic hybrid pervoskite solid-state solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 3250 (2014).

<sup>31</sup> B. Tripathi, P. Bhatt, P. C. Kanth, P. Yadav, B. Desai, M. K. Pandey and M. Kumar. "Temperature induced structural, electrical and optical changes in solution processed perovskite material: application in photovoltaics". Sol. Energy Mat. Sol. Cells, **132**, 615 (2015).

<sup>32</sup> S. Wang, W. Dong, X. Fang, Q. Zhang, S. Zhou, Z. Deng, R. Tao, J. Shao, R. Xia, C. Song, L. Hub and J. Zhub. "The credible evidence for passivation effect of remnant PbI<sub>2</sub> in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> films for improving the performance of perovskite solar cells". *J. Nanoscale*, **8**, 6600 (2016).

<sup>33</sup> N. Yantara, F. Yanan, C. Shi, H. A. Dewi, P. P. Boix, S. G. Mhaisalkar and N. Mathews. "Unravelling the effects of Cl addition in single step CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells". *Chem. Mater*, **27**, 2309 (2015).

<sup>34</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Organometal Halide Perovskites as Visible-Light Sensitizers for Photovoltaic Cells". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **131**, 6050 (2009).

<sup>35</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Novel photoelectrochemical cell with mesoscopic electrodes sensitized by lead-halide compounds". *210th ECS Meeting*, Cancun, Mexico (2006).

<sup>36</sup> A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai and T. Miyasaka. "Novel photoelectrochemical cell with mesoscopic electrodes sensitized by lead-halide compounds". *214th ECS Meeting*, Honolulu, Hawaii, 12 (2008).

<sup>37</sup> J. H. Im, C. R. Lee, J. W. Lee, S. W. Park and N. G. Park. "6.5% efficient perovskite quantum-dot-sensitized solar cell". *Nanoscale*, **3**, 4088 (2011).

<sup>38</sup> S. Ameen, M. A. Rub, S. A. Kosa, K. A. Alamry, M. S. Akhtar, H.S. Shin, H. K. Seo, A. M. Asiri and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Perovskite solar cells: influence of hole transporting materials on power conversion efficiency". *ChemSusChem*, **9**, 10 (2016).

<sup>39</sup> N. Marinova, W. Tress, R.H. Baker, M. I. Dar, V. Bojinov, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Light harvesting and charge recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells studied by hole transport layer thickness variation". *ACSNANO*, **9**, 4200(2015).

<sup>40</sup> P. Gao, M. Gratzel and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Organohalide lead perovskites for photovoltaic applications". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **7**, 2448 (2014).

<sup>41</sup> M. Liu, M. B. Johnston and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>42</sup> J. Burschka, F. Kessler, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Co (III) complexes as PDopants in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Chem. Mater*, **25**, 2986 (2013).

<sup>43</sup> S. Fantacci, F. De Angelis, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel." Electronic and optical Properties of the spiro-OMeTAD hole conductor in its neutral and oxidized forms: A DFT/TDDFT investigation". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **115**, 23126 (2011).

<sup>44</sup> N. Marinova, W. Tress, R. H. Baker, M. I. Dar, V. Bojinov, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Light harvesting and charge recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> Perovskite Solar Cells Studied by hole-transport-layer thickness variation". *J. ACS Nano*, 9, 4200 (2015).

<sup>45</sup> T. Malinauskas, D. T. Luksiene, R. Sens, M. Daskeviciene, R. Send, H. Wonneberger, V. Jankauskas, I. Bruder and V. Getautis. "Enhancing thermal stability and lifetime of solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells via molecular engineering of the hole-transporting material spiro-OMeTAD". *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces*, **7**, 11107 (2015).

<sup>46</sup> A. Abate, S. Paek, F. Giordano, J.P. C. Baena, M. Saliba, P. Gao, T. Matsui, J. Ko, S. M. Zakeeruddin, K. H. Dahmen, A. Hagfeldt, M. Gratzel and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Silolothiophene-linked triphenylamines as stable hole transporting materials for high efficiency perovskite solar cells". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **8**, 2946 (2015).

<sup>47</sup> Xing Zhao and N. G. Park. "Stability issues on perovskite solar cells". *Photonics*, **2**, 1139 (2015).

<sup>48</sup> S. Ameen, M. A. Rub, S. A. Kosa, K. A. Alamry, M. S. Akhtar, H.S. Shin, H. K. Seo, A. M. Asiri and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Perovskite solar cells: influence of hole transporting materials on power conversion efficiency". *ChemSusChem*, **9**, 10 (2016).

<sup>49</sup> N. Marinova, W. Tress, R. H. Baker, M. I. Dar, V. Bojinov, S. M. Zakeeruddin, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Light harvesting and charge recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> Perovskite Solar Cells Studied by hole-transport-layer thickness variation". *J. ACS Nano*, **9**, 4200 (2015).

<sup>50</sup> H. S. Kim, I. H. Jang, N. Ahn, M. Choi, A. Guerrero, J. Bisquert and N. G. Park. "Control of I–V hysteresis in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cell". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **6**, 4633 (2015).

<sup>51</sup> W.Z. Li, H.P. Dong, L.D. Wang, N. Li, X.D. Guo, J.W. Li and Y. Qiu. "Montmorillonite as bifunctional buffer layer material for hybrid perovskite solar cells with protection from corrosion and retarding recombination". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2**, 13587 (2014).

<sup>52</sup> D. Bi, L. Yang, G. Boschloo, A. Hagfeldt, and E. M. J. Johansson. "Effect of different hole transport materials on recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite-sensitized mesoscopic solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **4**, 1532 (2013).

<sup>53</sup>U. B. Cappel, T. Daeneke and U. Bach. "Oxygen-induced doping of spiro-MeOTAD in solid-state dye- sensitized solar cells and its impact on device performance". *Nano Lett*, 12, 4925(2012).

<sup>54</sup> U. Bach, D. Lupo, P.Comte, J.E.Moser, F.Weissortel, J.Salbeck, H.Spreitzer and M. Gratzel. "Solid-state dye-sensitized mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub> solar cells with high photon-toelectron conversion efficiencies". *Nature*, **395**, 583(1998).

<sup>55</sup> M.Jorgensen, K. Norrman and F.C. Krebs. "Stability/degradation of polymer solar cells". *Energy Mater. Sol. Cells*, **92**, 686(2008).

<sup>56</sup> M. Karlsson, L. Yang, M. K. Karlsson, L. C. Sun, G. Boschloo and A. Hagfeldt. "Phenoxazine dyes in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Photochemistry and Photobiology a-Chemistry*, **239**, 55(2012).

<sup>57</sup> K.Y. Chiu, T.X. Su, J.H. Li, T.H. Lin, G.S. Liou and S.H. Cheng. "Novel trends of electrochemical oxidation of amino-substituted triphenylamine derivatives". *J. Electroanalytical Chem*, **575**, 95(2005).

<sup>58</sup> M.S.A. Abdou, F.P. Orfino, Y. Son and S. Holdcroft. "Interaction of oxygen with Conjugated Polymers: Charge transfer complex formation with Poly(3-alkylthiophenes)". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **119**, 4518(1997).

<sup>59</sup> J. Yang, B. D. Siempelkamp, D. Liu and T. L. Kelly. "Investigation of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> degradation rates and mechanisms in controlled humidity environments using in situ techniques". *ACS NANO*, **9**, 1955(2015).

<sup>60</sup> T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, N. K. Noel, S. N. Habisreutinger, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Stability of metal halide perovskite Solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1500963 (2015).

<sup>61</sup> X. Dong, X. Fang, M. Lv, B. Lin, S. Zhang, J. Ding and N.Yuan. "Improvement of the humidity stability of organic– inorganic perovskite solar cells using ultrathin Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layers prepared by atomic layer deposition". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 5360(2015).

<sup>62</sup> c.m.chan, t.m.ko and H.hiraoka. "Polymer surface modification by plasmas and photons". *Surface science reports*, **24**, 1(1996).

<sup>63</sup> H. Gao, C. Bao, F. Li, T. Yu, J. Yang, W. Zhu, X. Zhou, G. Fu and Zhigang Zou. "Nucleation and crystal growth of organic–inorganic lead halide perovskites under different relative humidity". *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces*, **7**, 9110 (2015).

<sup>64</sup> J. A. Venables. "Nucleation and growth of thin-films". *Rep. Prog. Phys*, **47**, 399 (1984).

<sup>65</sup> J. A. Venables. "Rate equation approaches to thin-film nucleation kinetics". *Philos. Mag*, 27, 697 (1973).

<sup>66</sup>G. Desiraju. "Crystal engineering: A brief overview". J. Chem. Sci, 122, 667 (2010).

<sup>67</sup> Y. C. Kim, N. J. Jeon , J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, J. Seo, J. S. Yun, A. H. Baillie, S. Huang, M. A. Green, J. Seide, T. K. Ahn and S. Seok . "Beneficial effects of PbI<sub>2</sub> incorporated in organo-lead halide perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **6**, 1502104 (2015).

<sup>68</sup> N. J. Jeon , J. H. Noh , Y. C. Kim , W. S. Yang , S. Ryu and S. I. Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Mater*, **13**, 897 (2014).

<sup>69</sup> T. Salim, S. Sun, Y. Abe, A. Krishna, A. C. Grimsdale and Y. M. "Perovskite-based solar cells: impact of morphology and device architecture on device performance". Lam. *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 8943 (2015).

<sup>70</sup> M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient hybrid solar cells based on meso-superstructured organometal halide perovskites". *Science*, **338**, 643 (2012).

<sup>71</sup> A. Dualeh, N. Teetreault, T. Moehl, P. Gao, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Effect of annealing temperature on film morphology of organic-inorganic hybrid pervoskite solid-state solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 3250 (2014).

<sup>72</sup> G. E. Eperson, V. M. Burlakov, P. Docampo, A. Goriely and H. J. Snaith. "Morphological control for high performance, solution- processed planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, **24**, 151 (2014). <sup>73</sup> Y. Deng, Q. Dong, C. Bi, Y. Yuan and J. Huang. "Air-stable, efficient mixed-cation perovskite solar cells with Cu electrode by scalable fabrication of active layer". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **6**, 1600372 (2016).

<sup>74</sup>N. J. Jeon, H.G. Lee, Y. C. Kim, J. Seo, J. H. Noh, J. Lee and S. I. Seok. "o-Methoxy substituents in spiro-OMeTAD for efficient inorganic– organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 7837 (2014).

<sup>75</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, W. S. Yang, Y. C. Kim, S. Ryu, J. Seo and S. I. Seok. "Compositional engineering of perovskite materials for high-performance solar cells". *Nature*, **517**, 476 (2015).

<sup>76</sup> Z. Xiao, C. Bi, Y. Shao, Q. Dong, Q. Wang, Y. Yuan, C. Wang, Y. Gao and J. Huang. "Efficient, high yield perovskite photovoltaic devices grown by interdiffusion of solution-processed precursor stacking layers". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **7**, 2619 (2014).

<sup>77</sup> S. Pathak, A. Sepe, A. Sadhanala, F. Deschler, A. Haghighirad, N. Sakai, K. C. Goedel, S. D. Stranks, N. Noel, M. Price, S. Huttner, N. A. Hawkins, R. H. Friend, U. Steiner and H.J. Snaith. "Atmospheric influence upon crystallization and electronic disorder and its impact on the photophysical properties of organic inorganic perovskite solar cells". *J. ACSNANO*, **9**, 2311 (2015).

<sup>78</sup> M. K. Gangishetty, R. W. J. Scott and T. L. Kelly. "Effect of relative humidity on crystal growth, device performance and hysteresis in planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *J. Nanoscale*, **8**, 6300 (2016).

<sup>79</sup> Y. H. Lee, J. Luo, R. H. Baker, P. Gao, M. Gratzel and M. K. Nazeeruddin.
"Unraveling the reasons for efficiency loss in perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Funct. Mater*, 25, 3925 (2015).

<sup>80</sup> A. Abate, T. Leijtens, S. Pathak, J. Teuscher, R. Avolio, M. E. Errico, J. Kirkpatrik, J. M. Ball, P. Docampo, I. McPherson and H. J. Snaith. "Lithium salts as "redox active" p-type dopants for organic semiconductors and their impact in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys*, **15**, 2572 (2013).

<sup>81</sup> J. M. Zhuo, L.H. Zhao, R. Q. Png, L.Y. Wong, P.J. Chia, J.C. Tang, S. Sivaramakrishnan, M. Zhou, E. C. W. Ou, S. J. Chua, W. S. Sim, L. L. Chua and P. K. H. Ho. "Direct spectroscopic evidence for a photodoping mechanism in polythiophene and poly(bithiophene-alt-thienothiophene) organic semiconductor thin films involving oxygen and absorbed moisture". *Adv. Mater*, **21**, 4747(2009).

<sup>82</sup> F. C. Krebs and H. Spanggaard. "Significant improvement of polymer solar cell Stability". Chem. Mater, **17**, 5235 (2005).

<sup>83</sup> M. Jorgensen, K. Norrman, S. A. Gevorgyan, T. Tromholt, B. Andreasen and F. C. Krebs. "Stability of polymer solar cells". Adv. Mater, 24, 580 (2012).

<sup>84</sup> J. H. Noh, S. H. Im, J. H. Heo, T. N. Mandal and S. Il Seok. "Chemical management for colorful, efficient, and stable inorganic–organic hybrid nanostructured solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **13**, 1764 (2013).

<sup>85</sup> C. C. Stoumpos, C. D. Malliakas and M. G. Kanatzidis. "Semiconducting tin and lead iodide perovskites with organic cations: phase transitions, high mobilities, and near-infrared photoluminescent properties". *Inorg. Chem*, **52**, 9019 (2013).

<sup>86</sup> S. M. Kang, N. Ahn, J.W. Lee, M. Choi and N. G. Park. "Water-repellent perovskite solar cell". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2**, 20017 (2014).

<sup>87</sup> T. Leijtens, E. T. Hoke, G. Grancini, D. J. Slotcavage, G. E. Eperon, J. M. Ball, M. D. Bastiani, A. R. Bowring, N. Martino, K. Wojciechowski, M. D. McGehee, H. J. Snaith and A. Petrozza. "Mapping electric field-induced switchable poling and structural degradation in hybrid lead halide perovskite thin films". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1500962 (2015).

<sup>88</sup> I. J. Park, M. A. Park, D. H. Kim, G. D. Park, B. J. Kim, H. J. Son, M. J. Ko, D. K. Lee, T. Park, H. Shin, N. G. Park, H. S. Jung and J. Y. Kim. "New hybrid hole extraction layer of perovskite solar cells with a planar p–i–n geometry". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **119**, 27285 (2015).

<sup>89</sup> S. Wozny, M. Yang, A. M. Nardes, C. C. Mercado, S. Ferrere, M. O. Reese, W. Zhou and Kai Zhu. "Controlled humidity study on the formation of higher efficiency formamidinium Lead triiodide-based solar cells". *Chem. Mater*, **27**, 4814(2015).

<sup>90</sup> J. H. Noh, S. H. Im, J. H. Heo, T. N. Mandal and S. I. Seok. "Chemical management for colorful, efficient, and stable inorganic–organic hybrid nanostructured solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **13**, 1764 (2013).

<sup>91</sup> J. A. Christians, P. A. M. Herrera and P. V. Kamat. "Transformation of the excited state and photovoltaic efficiency of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite upon controlled exposure to humidified air". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 1530 (2015).

<sup>92</sup> B. R. Vincent, K. N. Robertson, T. S. Cameron and O. Knop. "Alkylammonium lead halides. Part 1. Isolated PbI<sub>6</sub><sup>-</sup> ions in (CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>4</sub>PbI<sub>6</sub><sup>-</sup>2H<sub>2</sub>0". *Can. J. Chem*, **65**, 1042 (1987).

<sup>93</sup> F. Hao, C. C. Stoumpos, Z. Liu, R. P. H. Chang and M. G. Kanatzidis. "Controllable perovskite crystallization at a gas–solid interface for hole conductor-free solar cells with steady power conversion efficiency over 10%". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 16411 (2014).

<sup>94</sup> J. Yang, B. D. Siempelkamp, D. Liu and T. L. Kelly. "Investigation of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> degradation rates and mechanisms in controlled humidity environments using in situ techniques". *ACS Nano*, **9**, 1955 (2015).

<sup>95</sup> J. A. Christians, P. A. Miranda Herrera and P. V. Kamat. "Transformation of the excited state and photovoltaic efficiency of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite upon controlled exposure to humidified air". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 1530 (2015).

<sup>96</sup> A. M. A. Leguy, Y. Hu, M. Campoy-Quiles, M. I. Alonso, O. J. Weber, P. Azarhoosh, M. van Schilfgaarde, M. T. Weller, T. Bein, J. Nelson, P. Docampo and P. R. F. Barnes. "Reversible hydration of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> in films, single crystals, and solar cells". *Chem. Mater*, **27**, 3397 (2015).

<sup>97</sup> M. K. Gangishettya, R. W. J. Scotta and T. L. Kellya. "Effect of relative humidity on crystal growth, device performance and hysteresis in planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells". *Nanoscale*, **8**, 6300 (2016).

<sup>98</sup> J. A. Christians, P. A. M. Herrera and P. V. Kamat. "Transformation of the excited state and photovoltaic efficiency of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite upon controlled exposure to humidified air". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 1530 (2015).

<sup>99</sup> S. N. Habisreutinger, T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, S. D. Stranks, R. J. Nicholas and H. J. Snaith. "Carbon Nanotube/Polymer Composites as a highly stable hole collection layer in perovskite solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 5561 (2014).

<sup>100</sup> A. M. A. Leguy, Y. Hu, M. C. Quiles, M. I. Alonso, O. J. Weber, P. Azarhoosh, M. van Schilfgaarde, M. T. Weller, T. Bein, J. Nelson, P. Docampo and P. R. F. Barnes. "Reversible hydration of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> in Films, single crystals, and solar cells". *Chem. Mater*, **27**, 3397 (2015). <sup>101</sup> J. You, Y. Yang, Z. Hong, T. B. Song, L. Meng, Y. Liu, C. Jiang, H. Zhou, W. H. Chang, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Moisture assisted perovskite film growth for high performance solar cells". *Appl. Phys. Lett*, **105**, 183902 (2014).

<sup>102</sup> G. D. Niu, W. Z. Li, F. Q. Meng, L. D. Wang, H. P. Dong and Y. Qiu. "Study on the stability of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> films and the effect of post-modification by aluminum oxide in all-solid-state hybrid solar cells". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2**, 705 (2014).

<sup>103</sup> J. M. Frost, K. T. Butler, F. Brivio, C. H. Hendon, M. V. Schilfgaarde and A. Walsh.
"Atomistic origins of high-performance in hybrid halide perovskite solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 2584 (2014).

<sup>104</sup> Y. Liu, Z. Hong, Q. Chen, W. Chang, H. Zhou, T.B. Song, E. Young, Y. M. Yang, J. You, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Integrated perovskite/bulk-heterojunction toward efficient solar cells ". *Nano Lett*, 15, 662 (2015).

<sup>105</sup> P.W. Liang, C.C. Chueh, S. T. Williams and A. K.Y. Jen. "Roles of fullerene-based interlayers in enhancing the performance of organometal perovskite thin-film Solar cells "*Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 140232 (2015).

<sup>106</sup> E. L. Unger, E. T. Hoke, C. D. Bailie, W. H. Nguyen, A. R. Bowring, T. Heumuller, M. G. Christoforo and M. D. McGehee. "Hysteresis and transient behavior in current–voltage measurements of hybrid-perovskite absorber solar cells ". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **7**, 3690 (2014).

<sup>107</sup> T. Leijtens, G. Grancini, G. E. Eperon, J. M. Ball, M. de Bastianni, K. Wojciechowski, N. Martino, H. J. Snaith and A. Petrozza. "Modulating the electron–hole interaction in a hybrid lead halide perovskite with an electric field". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **137**, 15451 (2015).

# **3. Enhancement of device performance by modifiying Spiro-OMeTAD** layer

# 3.1. Spiro-OMeTAD layer-doping methods

# **3.1.1 Chemical doping**

Spiro-OMeTAD layer containing Bis(trifluoromethane)sulfonamide lithium salt (Li-TFSI) and tert-butylpyridine (TBP) additives, which are known to improve hole mobility, is generally used for hole transport in perovskite cells. <sup>1</sup> The TBP additive can increase the polarity of HTM and enhance the interfacial contact between perovskite and HTM, leading to a high  $V_{oc}$  and PCE.<sup>1</sup> Unfortunately, the polarity of TBP makes it dissolve perovskite materials, which means that perovskite can be corroded by TBP.<sup>1</sup> At the same time, the addition of Li-TFSI is known to promote the oxidation of spiro-MeOTAD in order to increase the hole mobility and conductivity.<sup>2</sup> One of the common ways for increasing the conductivity of spiro-OMeTAD is the use of tris(2-(1H-pyrazol-1-yl)-4-tert-butylpyridine)cobalt(III) bis(trifluoromethylsulphonyl) Imide (FK dopant) as a chemical dopant. We compared the performances of devices with and without this dopant and are shown in Figure 3.1 and Table 3.1. We noticed an improvement in performance, especially Isc which increased to 21.4 mA/cm<sup>2</sup>. Contact area of the device was 0.0314 cm<sup>2</sup>. The FK dopant is expensive and hence, it could increase the fabrication cost of PSCs. Here, we present our results on our efforts to find an alternative low cost solution to this problem.



**Figure 3.1.** I-V characteristics of two devices, one having an undoped spiro-OMeTAD layer and the other having spiro-OMeTAD doped with FK dopant.

Spiro- OMeTAD	V <sub>oc</sub> (V)	I <sub>sc</sub> (mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )	FF	PCE (%)	R <sub>s</sub> (Ohm)	R <sub>sh</sub> (Ohm)
Doped	1.1	21.4	0.39	9.07	1542	8378
Undoped	1.06	16.8	0.4	7.21	1454	7969

**Table 3.1.** Photovoltaic parameters calculated from the reverse scans of devices with and without FK dopant in spiro layer.

## 3.1.2 Molecular oxygen doping

Spiro-OMeTAD found its use as in HTM first in Solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells (sDSCs). <sup>4, 5</sup> In contrast to organic solar cells, where oxygen caused degradation of devices,<sup>6</sup> oxygen appeared to be necessary during device fabrication in order to obtain a working sDSC. <sup>4</sup> Karlsson et al. suggested that poor device performance in devices fabricated in the absence of oxygen was due to a low spiro-MeOTAD conductivity and higher recombination rate.<sup>7</sup> Oxygen presumably acted as an electron acceptor in spiro-MeOTAD.<sup>4</sup> While neutral spiro-MeOTAD absorbs light in the ultraviolet (UV) region of solar spectrum ( $\sim$ 390 nm), its oxidized forms show strong absorptions throughout the visible range, extending into the near-infrared (NIR; ~700-900 nm).<sup>8</sup> The methoxy groups on the peripheral phenyl groups lower the spiro-MeOTAD oxidation potential, thus providing an optimal matching with the sDSC dye redox potential. Moreover, the methoxy groups stabilize the oxidized form, preventing the formation of polymeric species, as in the case of triphenylamine (TPA).<sup>8</sup> It has been shown that the Poly(3hexylthiophene-2,5-diyl) ( $P_3HT$ ), typically used as the electron donor in polymer solar cells could form a charge transfer complex with oxygen, resulting in the oxidation of the polymer. <sup>9</sup> In order to see exclusively the doping effect, the data shown in Figure 3.1 were collected without exposing spiro-OMeTAD to oxygen, In the results presented in Figure 3.2, we showed the effect of oxygen treatment in device fabricated with and without FK dopant. All of them were stored in oxygen for 120 minutes. In both cases we observed a drastic enhancement in the PCE. Both doped and Undoped devices showed PCE of about 13 % after treatment, which was believed to be due to the oxidation of spiro-OMeTAD.



**Figure 3.2.** I-V plots showing the effect of oxygen treatment on devices (a) without FK dopant and (b) with FK dopant.

Spiro-	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
OMeTAD	<b>(V</b> )	$(mA/cm^2)$		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
<b>Undoped-</b>	1.06	16.8	0.4	7.21	1400	7666
Untreated						
Undoped-	1.09	18.05	0.67	13.15	400	40909
Treated						
doped-	1.1	21.4	0.39	9.07	1416	8629
Untreated						
Doped-	1.08	18.61	0.68	13.64	416	38950
Treated						

**Table 3.2.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters from reverse scans of devices, either untreated or treated with oxygen. The effects on devices having Undoped spiro-OMeTAD and that with FK dopant are shown.

#### 3.2. Oxygen plasma treatment

#### 3.2.1. Rationale

One of the major challenges in using oxygen treatment for improving the properties of spiro-OMeTAD as HTM is the time required for the treatment. We observed an enhancement in the device performance after 120 minutes of exposure to oxygen after device fabrication. Long exposure time reduces IPCE of the devices though the I-V will remain constant at least until the RH penetrates into the perovskite layer and transforms it. Many groups use overnight exposure to oxygen for stabilized performance. Such a long treatment duration could impair the commercialization possibilities of these devices. As mentioned before, oxygen treatment can be regarded as a low cost alternative to expensive FK doping. Considering the need of addressing the challenge, we investigated possible ways to reduce the oxygen treatment duration. Our hypothesis was oxygen plasma could drive oxygen into the material fast and more effectively in a controlled way.

At the end of these studies we proved that our hypothesis was indeed correct. We noticed a significant enhancement in the device performance after a very short (a few seconds) oxygen plasma treatment of the devices. We discovered that, oxygen had little impact on the degradation of devices. Nevertheless, the treated devices interacted with humidity very fast. <sup>10,11</sup> The moisture in the preparation as well as measurement ambient known to cause degradation in PSCs.<sup>10,12</sup> Thus, we studied the effect of our treatment on samples prepared at different RH conditions as well as the devices tested under different humidity levels.

## 3.2.2. Effect of oxygen plasma treatment on device performance

Plasma treatment is probably the most-versatile surface treatment technique. Plasma treatment in gases such as argon, oxygen, nitrogen, fluorine, carbon dioxide and water can provide unique surface properties to various materials. For example, oxygen-plasma treatment can increase the surface energy of polymers, whereas fluorine plasma treatment can decrease the surface energy and improve the chemical inertness. <sup>13-15</sup> Oxygen plasma treatment is a safe and environmentally friendly compared to other cleaning methods.



Figure 3.3. A schematic picture of plasma chamber.

The effect of plasma treatment on devices having chemically undoped spiro-OMeTAD is shown in Figure 3.4. Plasma treatment was done in two different power levels: 5-10W as low power plasma (LPL) treatment and 55-60W as high power plasma (HPL) and performance was compared to non plasma (NPL). The same enhancement as observed in the molecular oxygen treatment (Figure 3.2) was noted. Nevertheless, the plasma treatment was only for 10s. Thus, it was indeed evident that oxygenation of spiro-OMeTAD happened quickly in oxygen plasma treatment. IPCE spectra (Figure 3.4. (b)) showed almost the same trend for both devices as expected because the short circuit current remained almost the same after treatment.



**Figure 3.4.** (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curves from devices (without FK dopant in spiro-OMeTAD) before and after treatment with oxygen plasma.

Spiro-	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
OMeTAD	<b>(V</b> )	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
Non plasma	1.07	20.14	0.35	7.58	2600	5117
Plasma treated	1.1	21.25	0.59	13.85	500	18421

**Table 3.3.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters from reverse scans of devices

 (without FK dopant in spiro-OMeTAD) before and after oxygen plasma

treatment.

The same enhancement was not observed in I-V and IPCE when devices having FK doped spiro-OMeTAD were subjected to oxygen plasma treatment (Figure 3.5). Moreever, oxygenation in addition to chemical doping caused deterioration of the sample. Thus, the oxygen plasma treatment could replace FK doping although both of them could not be applied simultaneously.



Figure 3.5. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curves from devices with FK dopant before and after exposing to oxygen plasma.

Spiro-	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	R <sub>s</sub>	R <sub>sh</sub>
OMETAD	(V)	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
Non	1.1	14.16	0.52	8.06	1200	40000
plasma						
Plasma	1.08	11.25	0.73	8.87	416	65909
treated						

**Table 3.4.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters from reverse scan of devices

 with FK doped spiro-OMeTAD before and after oxygen plasma treatment.

## **3.2.3.** Morphology and transmittance

In order to understand if plasma treatment changed the thickness of the spiro-OMeTAD layer and the observed betterment in the performance had any relation with the change in spiro-OMeTAD thickness, the transmittance measurements were done. The transmittance spectra of spiro-OMeTAD before and after treatment (both LPL and HPL conditions) are presented in Figure 3.6. Measurement was done in 300 nm to 400 nm interval as the light absorption of spiro-OMeTAD is maximum in the UV region and hence, transmittance in this region is very sensitive to spiro-OMeTAD thickness. Since there was no difference in transmittance spectra of LPL device compared to NPL, it indicated that low-power plasma was not effecting spiro-OMeTAD layer thickness. An increase in transmittance was observed in the case of HPL, which indicated a reduction in spiro-OMeTAD thickness as a result of high power plasma treatment. Evidence provided by SEM images shown in Figure 3.7 supported this finding. While as prepared spiro-OMeTAD layer had a thickness of 210 nm, the thickness became 200 nm for LPL and 170 nm for HPL.



Figure 3.6. Transmittance spectra obtained from untreated and plasma treated spiro-OMeTAD layers.



**Figure 3.7.** SEM image of spiro-OMeTAD layer top view from (a) NPL (b) LPL and (c) HPL. Cross-sectional images for (d) NPL (e) LPL and (f) HPL.

## 3.2.4. Structure and chemical composition

In order to study the effect of plasma treatment on the bulk properties of the material, we used analytic techniques like XPS and XRD to characterize the material. XRD pattern is shown in Figure 3.8. Diffraction peaks at 14.12°, 20.04°, 28.45°, 31.89°, 40.67° and 43.34° can be assigned to (110), (112), (220), (310), (224) and (330) planes of perovskite, respectively, Thus we did not see significant changes in the crystal structure of perovskite in the plasma treated devices compared to untreated. That means crystallinity of perovskite was not influenced by the treatment. We, therefore, concluded that changes in device performance were related to modification of the surface properties. In order to find if the plasma induced strain the perovskite crystal lattice, we performed high resolution scan on the peak at 14.1°. As evident from Figure 3.8. (b), this main perovskite peak did not show any shift due to treatment, which implied that the oxygen treatment at the surface of spiro-OMeTAD did not cause any strain in the perovskite lattice. It was, however, not clear if oxygen was going in to the perovskite layer or staying in the spiro-OMeTAD layer.



Figure 3.8. (a) XRD pattern from non-plasma and plasma treated samples.(b)High resolution measurement for main perovskite peak.

XPS measurements were done to understand the change in composition of different layers as a result of exposing the devices to oxygen plasma. Figure 3.9. shows the oxygen (O) and carbon (C) core level spectra. The C1s core level of untreated device showed a peak at 286.5 eV on both surface as well as at a depth of 20-40 nm. This peak represents the sp<sup>2</sup> carbon which could be the adventitious carbon. Same peak was observed in the case of treated devices also, but with less intensity. This can be attributed to the removal of adventitious carbon in form of carbon dioxide by oxygen. Two other peaks observed in surface measurement of plasma treated devices at binding energy levels of 286 eV and 289 eV, which correspond to C-O and C=O respectively. These were, however, not detected in depth profiling. The O1s core-level scan showed highest value of oxygen (531 eV peak) in the surface scans of plasma treated devices. The depth profiling showed the same peak intensities from NPL and HPL, whereas at the surface, LPL sample showed

higher oxygen. This means that oxygen ions on the surface contributed to both etching and chemical modifications in HPL devices.



Figure 3.9. XPS spectra of C 1s on (a) surface (b) depth,

O 1s on (c) surface and (d) depth.

# 3.2.5. Effect of plasma power on device performance

I-V and IPCE curves are presented in Figure 3.10. for all three devices. Detailed photovoltaic parameters are summarized in Table 3.5. As we noticed that atmospheric conditions, such as humidity, during device testing also was affecting the performance, we did these measurements in a controlled atmosphere in order to decipher the influence of oxygen plasma treatment.



Figure 3.10. (a) I-V and (b) curve for non-plasma and plasma treated devices.

Device	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	РСЕ	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
	<b>(V)</b>	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
NPL	1.09	17.33	0.33	6.24	1606	31500
HPL	1.09	16.89	0.56	10.33	1540	31940
LPL	1.05	18.05	0.57	10.8	1510	31700

 Table. 3.5. Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of non-plasma and plasma treated samples.

It was found that PCE increased dramatically by upon 70 % upon treating the device with oxygen plasma. While both LPL and HPL devices yielded almost the same PCE values, which are 10.8 % and 10.3 % respectively, the PCE of NPL device was only 6.2 %.  $V_{oc}$  was not influenced by the treatment,  $I_{sc}$  increased slightly for LPL treated sample and was almost the same in case of HPL. Primary improvement was in FF.

To investigate the limit for enhancement of the device, performance IPCE spectra were measured (Figure 3.10.b). The  $I_{sc}$  obtained by integrating IPCE over AM1.5G solar spectrum was 18.71 mA/cm<sup>2</sup> for NPL sample. It reduced to 15.5 mA/cm<sup>2</sup> for HPL sample and increased to 19.97 mA/cm<sup>2</sup> for LPL sample. This change was consistent with the observed trends in  $I_{sc}$ . In the IPCE measurement, wavelengths 300-400 nm were not included in order to avoid exposing the samples to UV light. Maximum IPCE value was 90%, which was observed in case of LPL device. IPCE<sub>max</sub> was 86 % in the case of NPL device and 66 % for HPL device.

The high  $V_{oc}$  and high IPCE point to unusually slow recombination of electrons and holes in the perovskite absorber layer. The second-order rate constants for uncontacted thin films reported to be four orders lower than the Langevin limit for bimolecular recombination.<sup>16</sup> The reasons for such a slow recombination rate are currently a central topic of discussion <sup>17,18</sup> and it has been suggested that the formation of ferroelectric domains may lead to spatial separation of electrons and holes.<sup>19-22</sup>

In all measurements IPCE value were almost consistent till about 630 nm, but it showed degradation at higher wavelengths. IPCE dropped to about zero for wavelengths above

820 nm and hence, the band gap of the perovskite absorber was calculated as 1.51 eV. In the case of LPL the treatment improved charge collection efficiency, which indicated that the generated carriers were able to reach electrodes more efficiently. In case of HPL, increased charge carrier recombination due to the defects created by high power plasma could be main reason for the observed reduction.

When a polymer is exposed to an oxygen-containing plasma the surface changes to a high-energy state (increase in surface tension) as a result of the formation of polar groups. Oxygen and oxygen-containing plasmas are most commonly employed to modify polymer surfaces. It is well known<sup>23</sup> that an oxygen plasma can react with a wide range of polymers to produce a variety of oxygen functional groups, including C-O, C=O, O-C=O, C-O-O and CO<sub>3</sub> at the surface. In an oxygen plasma two processes occur simultaneously: 1) etching of the polymer surface through the reaction of atomic oxygen with the surface carbon atoms, giving out volatile reaction products and 2) the formation of oxygen functional groups at the polymer surface through the reaction between the active species from the plasma and the surface atoms. The balance of these two processes depends on the operation parameters of a given experiment.

Improvement with plasma treatment suggested that oxidation of spiro-OMeTAD happened faster. That means, the treatment increased hole concentration and hole transferring ability. An assumption is that oxygen species such as ( $O^-$ ,  $O^{2-}$ ,  $OH^-$ ), excited oxygen, and free electrons etc. are created by plasma at spiro-OMeTAD surface and energy of these species transferred to the solid by bombarding it. As a result of the reaction with organic contaminants, gases/vapors such as H<sub>2</sub>O, CO, CO<sub>2</sub>, and light

hydrocarbons could be formed. These products were sucked out by the vacuum pump during processing.<sup>22</sup>

To determine if the spiro-OMeTAD conductivity was increased by oxygen plasma treatment, the HTM layer was characterized using four-point probe measurement. The configuration used for this measurement is schematically shown in Figure 3.11 and the measured conductivity values are shown in Table 3.6. While the conductivity of spiro-OMeTAD layer without using any dopant or additive was  $1.2 \times 10^{-7}$  Scm<sup>-1</sup>, it increased to  $1.4 \times 10^{-5}$  Scm<sup>-1</sup> by adding Li-TFSI salt and 4-tert additive. The spiro-OMeTAD conductivity increased further to  $1.4 \times 10^{-4}$  Scm<sup>-1</sup> after plasma treatment and it was in same order of magnitude as in the case of spiro -OMeTAD doped with FK. Pristine Spiro-OMeTAD is essentially a poorly conducting insulator, causing devices to suffer from high series resistance owing to poor hole transport through the device. This leads to poor charge collection efficiencies as charge recombination dominates over charge transport.<sup>24,25</sup> Additive like Li-TFSI, does not directly oxidize Spiro-OMeTAD, but accelerate the reaction between Spiro-OMeTAD and oxygen.<sup>26</sup>



**Figure 3.11.** An illustration of the four-point-probe measurement configuration used for determining spiro-OMeTAD conductivity.

Solution	Conductivity (Scm <sup>-1</sup> )
Without additive and dopant	$1.2 \times 10^{-7}$
With TBP, Li-TFSI	$1.4 \times 10^{-5}$
With TBP, Li-TFSI plasma treated	1.4x10 <sup>-4</sup>
With TBP, Li-TFSI and FK dopant	$5x10^{-4}$

 Table. 3.6. Calculated conductivity values.

## 3.2.6. Optimization of plasma power with respect to fabrication humidity

We investigated the effect of post-fabrication treatments on PSC and optimized conditions for best performance of the device. Since some of the parameters were interrelated, we had to be extremely cautious to find the right condition. All processes involving oxygen doping, modulates the conductivity of the spiro-OMeTAD. So we conducted experiments at 30 % and 9 % fabrication RH with two plasma treatment conditions. Results are shown in figure 3.12 and 3.13 with calculated parameters in Table 3.7 and 3.13. respectively.



**Figure 3.12.** (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve for devices without FK doped spiro-OMeTAD treated or untreated with oxygen plasma. The fabrication RH was 30 %.

Device	Voc (V)	Isc	FF	PCE (%)	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
		(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )			(Ohm)	(Ohm)
LPL	1.08	22.22	0.49	11.79	<b>529</b>	10668
HPL	1.1	20.42	0.7	15.81	410	19757
Npl	1.1	18.68	0.42	8.7	740	10675

 Table. 3.7. Calculated photovoltaic parameters for reverse scan of non-plasma and plasma treated samples.



**Figure 3.13.** (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curves for devices without FK doped spiro treated or untreated with oxygen plasma. The fabrication RH was 9 %.

Device	Voc (V)	Isc	FF	РСЕ	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
		(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
NPL	1.05	17.57	0.29	5.39	<b>1924</b>	5500
HPL	1.09	20.28	0.62	13.85	549	11912
LPL	1.09	19.3	0.49	10.34	675	11818

**Table 3.8.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters from the reverse scans of nonplasma and plasma treated samples.

In both fabrication RH conditions, PCE enhanced upon plasma treatment. The NPL device had PCE 8.7% in high fabrication RH while it was 5.39% in low fabrication RH, which is an indication of the influence of fabrication RH in the device performance as discussed in detail in chapter 2. Highest PCE 15.81 % was obtained for HPL device fabricated at 30 % RH. IPCE curves showed an overall reduction in high RH fabricated devices. The highest value was 70 % for high RH and 80 % for low RH devices. The highest I<sub>sc</sub> were almost the same in both RH conditions. The integrated current in case of low RH devices matched with I<sub>sc</sub> whereas it did not match in the case of high RH. The FF in the case of HPL was the best in both RH conditions, but our observation was that LPL with 9 % RH was the optimum condition as it was more stable compared to HPL. It had matching I<sub>sc</sub> and lower hysteresis (discussed later in this chapter).

Later we found that air-fabricated devices were difficult to reproduce. So in order to produce stable devices we switched fabrication atmosphere to nitrogen. These devices were then air treated for a short time. LPL plasma condition was used for fabricating the devices. Effect of measurement ambient (chapter 4) was studied on these devices. Also OCVD and impedance studies were done on these devices to understand the transport and recombination mechanism.

We also investigated the reproducibility of the performances these devices treated with plasma. The histogram showing efficiency distribution is provided in Figure 3.14.


Figure 3.14. Efficiency distribution for non-plasma and plasma treated devices.

# 3.3. Hysteresis influenced by plasma treatment

We investigated the effect of oxygen plasma treatment on the hysteresis behavior of the devices, which is a major concern in PSCs. Results showed that though PEC enhancement was high in HPL decices, the increased plasma power made hysteresis worse. (Figure 3.15).



Figure 3.15. Effect of plasma treatment on hysteresis.

At higher plasma power, ions energy became higher. These energetic ions could penetrate more deep in to spiro-OMeTAD layer and reach the perovskite-spiro interface, cause degradation of the perovskite layer. From our studies we found oxygen in the perovskite layer also as one of the possible cause for hysteresis. The device architecture could be another cause for hysteresis. Anomalous hysteresis behavior was observed by various groups in a variety of configurations: planar PSCs on compact layer of TiO2, mesoporous/planar hybrid PSCs with perovskite capping layer, mesoporous PSCs on Al2O3, HTM-free PSCs, and inverted polymeric perovskite devices.<sup>27-31</sup> But it was apparent that mostly the structures where the perovskite was infiltrated into a mesoporous titania scaffold had lower hysteresis problem compared to those fabricated in a planar configuration on compact TiO<sub>2</sub> or mesoporous Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>. <sup>32-34</sup> The compact TiO<sub>2</sub> and spiro-MeOTAD layers in the normal planar structure play critical roles in the electrode polarization and affect hysteresis.<sup>27</sup>

## 3.4. Conclusion

In summary we have shown that plasma treatment can be a replacement for chemicals, which have been used as dopant for spiro. This treatment is fast, as well as conformal and environmental friendly. Also we demonstrate that, without effecting the bulk properties of device its performance can be enhanced by short plasma treatment.

## 3.5. References

<sup>1</sup> W.Z. Li, H.P. Dong, L.D. Wang, N. Li, X.D. Guo, J.W. Li and Y. Qiu. "Montmorillonite as bifunctional buffer layer material for hybrid perovskite solar cells with protection from corrosion and retarding recombination". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2**, 13587 (2014).

<sup>2</sup> D. Bi, L. Yang, G. Boschloo, A. Hagfeldt, and E. M. J. Johansson. "Effect of different hole transport materials on recombination in CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite-sensitized mesoscopic solar cells". J. Phys. Chem. Lett, **4**, 1532 (2013).

<sup>3</sup> J. Burschka, N. Pellet, S. J. Moon, R. H. Baker, P. Gao, M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Sequential deposition as a route to high-performance perovskite-sensitized solar cells". *Nature*, **499**, 316 (2013).

<sup>4</sup> U. B. Cappel, T. Daeneke and U. Bach. "Oxygen-induced doping of spiro-MeOTAD in solid-state dye- sensitized solar cells and its impact on device performance". *Nano Lett*, 12, 4925 (2012).

<sup>5</sup> U. Bach, D. Lupo, P.Comte, J.E.Moser, F.Weissörtel, J.Salbeck, H.Spreitzer and M. Gratzel. "Solid-state dye-sensitized mesoporous TiO<sub>2</sub> solar cells with high photon-toelectron conversion efficiencies". *Nature*, **395**, 583 (1998). <sup>6</sup> M.Jorgensen, K. Norrman and F.C. Krebs. "Stability/degradation of polymer solar cells". *Energy Mater. Sol. Cells*, **92**, 686-714(2008).

<sup>7</sup> M. Karlsson, L. Yang, M. K. Karlsson, L. C. Sun, G. Boschloo and A. Hagfeldt. "Phenoxazine dyes in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Photochemistry and Photobiology a-Chemistry*, **239**, 55(2012).

<sup>8</sup> K.Y. Chiu, T.X. Su, J.H. Li, T.H. Lin, G.S. Liou and S.H. Cheng. "Novel trends of electrochemical oxidation of amino-substituted triphenylamine derivatives". *J. Electroanalytical Chem*, **575**, 95(2005).

<sup>9</sup> M.S.A. Abdou, F.P. Orfino, Y. Son and S. Holdcroft. "Interaction of oxygen with Conjugated Polymers: Charge transfer complex formation with Poly(3-alkylthiophenes)". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **119**, 4518(1997).

<sup>10</sup> J. Yang, B. D. Siempelkamp, D. Liu and T. L. Kelly. "Investigation of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> degradation rates and mechanisms in controlled humidity environments using in situ techniques". *ACS NANO*, **9**, 1955(2015).

<sup>11</sup> T. Leijtens, G. E. Eperon, N. K. Noel, S. N. Habisreutinger, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Stability of metal halide perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1500963 (2015).

<sup>12</sup> X. Dong, X. Fang, M. Lv, B. Lin, S. Zhang, J. Ding and N.Yuan. "Improvement of the humidity stability of organic– inorganic perovskite solar cells using ultrathin Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layers prepared by atomic layer deposition". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 5360(2015).

<sup>13</sup> c.m.chan, t.m.ko and H.hiraoka. "Polymer surface modification by plasmas and photons". *surface science reports*, **24**,1(1996).

<sup>14</sup> J. H. Heo, D. H. Song, H. J. Han, S. Y. Kim, J. H. Kim, D. Kim, H.W. Shin, T.K. Ahn, C. Wolf, T.W. Lee and S. H. Im. "Solar cells: planar CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells with constant 17.2% average power conversion efficiency irrespective of the scan rate". *Adv. Mater*, **27**, 3424 (2015).

<sup>15</sup> H.S. Kim, I. M.Sero, V. G.Pedro, F. F.Santiago, E. J. J.Perez, N.G. Park and J. Bisquert. "Mechanism of carrier accumulation in perovskite thin-absorber solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **4**, 2242 (2013).

<sup>16</sup> C. Wehrenfennig, G. E. Eperon, M. B. Johnston, H. J. Snaith and L. M. Herz. "High charge carrier mobilities and lifetimes in organolead trihalide perovskites". *Adv. Mater*, **26**, 1584 (2014).

<sup>17</sup> W.J. Yin, T. Shi and Y. Yan. "Unique properties of halide perovskites as possible origins of the superior solar cell performance". *Adv. Mater*, **26**, 4653 (2014).

<sup>18</sup> V. G. Pedro, E. J. J. Perez, W.S. Arsyad, E.M. Barea, F. F. Santiago, I. M. Sero and J. Bisquert. "General working principles of CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbX<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 888 (2014).

<sup>19</sup> J. M. Frost, K. T. Butler, F. Brivio, C. H. Hendon, M. V. Schilfgaarde and A. Walsh. "Atomistic origins of high-performance in hybrid halide perovskite solar cells". *Nano Lett*, **14**, 2584 (2014).

<sup>20</sup> J. M. Frost, K. T. Butler and A. Walsh. "Molecular ferroelectric contributions to anomalous hysteresis in hybrid perovskite Solar Cells". *APL Mater*, **2**, 081506 (2014).

<sup>21</sup> A. Pockett, G. E. Eperon, T. Peltola, H. J. Snaith, A. Walker, L. M. Peter and P. J. Cameron. "Characterization of planar lead halide perovskite solar cells by impedance spectroscopy, open-circuit photovoltage decay, and intensity-modulated photovoltage/photocurrent spectroscopy". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **119**, 3456 (2015).

<sup>22</sup> S. Fantacci,F.D. Angelis,M. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Gratzel. "Electronic and optical properties of the Spiro-MeOTAD hole conductor in its Neutral and Oxidized Forms: A DFT/TDDFT investigation". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **115**, 23126 (2011).

<sup>23</sup> c.m.chan, t.m.ko and H.hiraoka. "Polymer surface modification by plasmas and photons". *Surface science reports*, **24**, 1(1996).

<sup>24</sup> R. A. Marsh, C. Groves and N. C. Greenham. "A microscopic model for the behavior of nanostructured organic photovoltaic devices". *J. Appl. Phys*, **101**, 083509 (2007).

<sup>25</sup> T. Umeda. "The effect of p-type doping on the performance of organic thin-film photovoltaic devices m-MTDATA/C<sub>60</sub> and 2-TNATA/C<sub>60</sub> systems". *J. Photonics Energy*, **1**, 011113 (2011).

<sup>26</sup> S. Ameen, M. A. Rub, S. A. Kosa, K. A. Alamry, M. S. Akhtar, H.S. Shin, H. K. Seo, A. M. Asiri and M. K. Nazeeruddin. "Perovskite solar cells: influence of hole transporting materials on power conversion efficiency". *ChemSusChem*, **9**, 10 (2016).

<sup>27</sup> B. Chen, M. Yang, S. Priya and K. Zhu. "Origin of J-V hysteresis in perovskite solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, 7, 905(2016).

<sup>28</sup> W. Ke, G. Fang, J. Wan, H. Tao, Q. Liu, L. Xiong, P. Qin, J. Wang, H. Lei, G. Yang and . "Efficient hole-blocking layer-free planar halide perovskite thin-film solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **6**, 6700 (2015).

<sup>29</sup> W. Zhang, M. Saliba, D. T. Moore, S. K. Pathak, M. T. Hoerantner, T. Stergiopoulos, S. D. Stranks, G. E. Eperon, J. A. A. Webber and A. Abate. "Ultrasmooth organic-

inorganic perovskite thin-film formation and crystallization for efficient planar heterojunction solar cells". *Nat. Commun*, **6**, 6142 (2015).

<sup>30</sup> L. K. Ono, S. R. Raga, S. Wang, Y. Kato and Y. Qi. "Temperature-dependent hysteresis effects in perovskite-based solar cells". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 9074 (2015).

<sup>31</sup> S. Ryu, J. Seo, S. S. Shin, Y. C. Kim, N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh and S. I. Seok. "Fabrication of metal-oxide-free CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub> perovskite solar cells processed at low temperature". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 3271 (2015).

<sup>32</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryu and S. Il Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *Nat.Mater*, **13**, 897 (2014).

<sup>33</sup> H. J. Snaith , A. Abate , J. M. Ball , G. E. Eperon , T. Leijtens , N. K. Noel , S. D. Stranks , J. T.W. Wang, K. Wojciechowski and W. Zhang. "Anomalous hysteresis in perovskite solar cells". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **5**, 1511 (2014).

<sup>34</sup> E. L. Unger, E. T. Hoke, C. D. Bailie , W. H. Nguyen , A. R. Bowring , T. Heumuller , M. G. Christoforo and M. D. McGehee. "Hysteresis and transient behavior in current– voltage measurements of hybrid-perovskite absorber solar cells". *Energy Environ. Sci*, 7, 3690 (2014).

# 4. Mechanistic studies using impedance spectroscopy

#### 4.1 Study on the effect of humidity and ambient during measurement

Unsealed devices always behaved differently in repeated measurements. Interaction of the constituent layers of the device with the outside ambient and humidity was playing a major role for this behavior. Deterioration was inevitable in devices exposed to humidity. But the time of deterioration depends on the level of humidity already incorporated during the fabrication time and the humidity at which the unsealed devices are characterized. In order to study these effects separately, a controlled environment measurement cell was used for further experiments to avoid any external interaction.

### 4.1.1 Air/Argon atmosphere at constant humidity

In order to investigate the effect of oxygen during measurements we performed solar cell characterization in air or argon environment under dry conditions (RH < 2%) using the constant environment chamber that we fabricated. For this study, the devices were fabricated in 9% humid nitrogen and then exposed to 30% humid air for 30 minutes. No oxygen-plasma treatment was done on these samples. The I-V characteristics of the unsealed devices were measured in dry air first and then in dry argon. The devices were loaded in the chamber through which dry air was passed. The first measurement was done after 30 minutes and the second after 60 minutes. I-V and IPCE results are presented in Figure 4.1 and corresponding parameters are shown in Table 4.1. The

measurement after 30 minutes exposure to dry air yielded a PCE 6.24% with Voc 1.14 V, Isc 17.31 mA/cm<sup>2</sup> and FF 0.31. The PCE increased to 8.55 % after another 30 minutes of exposure in air, which was primarily a result of the enhanced FF. Increased FF was attributed to reduced R<sub>s</sub> value from 1698 ohm to 1650 ohm. This result confirmed the incorporation of additional oxygen in spiro-OMeTAD layer during the time of measurement. Among different layers in the cell, the spiro-OMeTAD is the one first affected by ambient conditions<sup>1</sup>. In solid state DSSCs that employ LiTFSI-doped spiro-MeOTAD, the spiro-OMeTAD layer should be fabricated in ambient-air in order for it to work properly.<sup>2,3</sup> Similarly, for PSC it is common to expose the device to ambient air after fabrication in order to obtain high PCE.<sup>3</sup> Ambient air exposure results in electrical conductivity enhancement in LiTFSI-doped spiro-MeOTAD and is associated with light induced oxidation reaction.<sup>4,5</sup> Common spin-coating method for spiro-MeOTAD coating create pinholes in the film, no matter how carefully the process is done. These pinholes are reported to accelerate inward diffusion of oxygen and humidity (if measurement is done in non-zero RH environment) from ambient into and outward diffusion of chemical elements/compounds, such as LiTFSI. Thus, it means that ambient air exposure results in a re-distribution of LiTFSI dopants across the spiro-MeOTAD film.<sup>6</sup> This process is known to be the main reason for improved conductivity and enhanced performance.<sup>6-10</sup>

We observed in our experiments with different devices that exposing the device to dry air for longer time could degrade the devices. We understood this from the fact that IPCE values in the visible light range reduced with time and the integrated current no longer matched with  $I_{sc}$ . The degradation mechanism of perovskite in the presence of dry  $O_2$ was studied by Aristidou et al.<sup>12</sup> As per their finding, superoxide  $O_2^-$  is generated when  $O_2$  reacts with photo-generated electrons, which leads to the deprotonation of perovskite, resulting in its decomposition into CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>2</sub>, PbI<sub>2</sub>, I<sub>2</sub> and H<sub>2</sub>O. Thus, combined action of light and molecular oxygen on photoactive layers results in the decomposition of the perovskite. <sup>11, 12</sup>

In order to confirm whether oxygen was the cause of cell degredation, the environment was switched from dry air to dry argon after the second measurement in air (after 60 minutes) when the IV curves showed the maximum performance. The device was then kept in dry argon for another 30 minutes before taking another measurement. The IPCE spectrum showed a more or less a similar nature as the spectrum obtained after 60 minutes exposure to air. (results not shown here). The result indicated that the degradation was caused by oxygen reaching the perovskite layer. Nevertheless, we noticed that longer exposure to argon can make oxygen leave the spiro-OMeTAD layer, which adversely affected the device performance.



Figure 4.1. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve from a device tested in dry air or argon.

Sample	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	Rs	R <sub>sh</sub>
	<b>(V)</b>	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
1-30 min in Air	1.15	17.31	0.31	6.24	1698	24166
2-30 min in Air	1.13	17.05	0.44	8.55	1650	24137
3-30 min in Argon	1.13	17.4	0.42	8.4	1672	24120

**Table. 4.1.** Calculated photovoltaic parameters for devices tested in dry oxygen or argon atmosphere.

We collected the impedance data in the frequency range 1 MHz - 1 Hz from the same device under illumination after the I-V measurements. The measurement was done by giving a constant forward bias to the device equal to the open circuit voltage. Impedance was resolved into real and imaginary parts and Cole-Cole impedance plots were constructed. The arcs in the Cole-Cole plots were fitted with equivalent circuit models. The curves for the device under discussion are shown in Figure 4.2.a and the equivalent circuit model used for fitting in Figure 4.2.b. The values of the circuit model parameters obtained from fitting are given in Table 4.2.

Each curve in Figure 4.2 consists of one major arc and a spur. Our fitting results showed that the major curve consists of two semicircles: one at high frequency and the other at lower frequency. The semicircle at high frequency was attributed to the charge transport through the device (the bulk effect) and that at low frequency to the charge transfer at the spiro-perovskite interface and perovskite titania interface (the interface effect). A third

low frequency spur corresponding to the charge recombination/ion accumulation was present in the data. Upon fitting this spur (results not shown here) we obtained capacitance in the mF range. This super capacitance effect in perovskite cells is a topic of debate in the perovskite solar cell field <sup>21</sup>. Due to the complexity in the analysis of the data in the light of ongoing discussions, we refrained from fitting the spurs and focused our discussion to the two higher frequency semicircles.

 $R_1$  is the series resistance at the electrode,  $C_2$  is the geometric capacitance,  $R_2$  is the bulk charge transport resistance,  $C_3$  is the interface capacitance and  $R_3$  is the charge transfer/recombination resistance at the TiO<sub>2</sub>/perovskite and perovskite/spiro-OMeTAD interfaces. From Table 4.2, it can be seen that the time constants  $T_2$  and  $T_3$  for both processes are almost in the same range. That means,  $T_3$  less likely to be associated with recombination.



**Figure 4.2.** (a) Cole-Cole plots showing the influence of atmosphere used during device testing (b) equivalent circuit model used for fitting the arcs. The measurement was done in dry atmosphere.

Ambient	<b>R</b> 1	<b>R</b> <sub>2</sub>	<b>R</b> 3	C2	C3	T2	<b>T</b> 3
	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(s)</b>	<b>(s)</b>
1-30 min in Air	11	75	998	3.2 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	4.3 x10 <sup>-9</sup>	2.4 x10 <sup>-5</sup>	4.3 x10 <sup>-6</sup>
2-30 min in Air	14	75	967	1.2 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	6.7 x10 <sup>-9</sup>	8.8 x10 <sup>-6</sup>	6.5 x10 <sup>-6</sup>
3-30 min in Argon	12	89	959	2.6 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	9.6 x10 <sup>-9</sup>	2.3 x10 <sup>-5</sup>	9.2 x10 <sup>-6</sup>

**Table. 4.2.** Equivalent circuit parameters obtained from fitting of the curve inFigure 4.1. The measurement was done in dry ambient.

To verify this hypothesis, we performed voltage decay measurements by monitoring the open circuit voltage after shutting off the illumination. The results are in Figure 4.3 and showed almost same nature for measurement in air and argon. It can be seen that at the high-voltage range (near the value at illumination), the carrier life time was in the millisecond region. The lifetime rose to a few seconds as the photogenerated carrier concentration decreased under dark condition. In contrast, the time constants T<sub>2</sub> and T<sub>3</sub> obtained from impedance curves are in microseconds range. Hence, this result indicated that the high and medium frequency arcs were not arising from charge recombination. On analyzing the results in Table 4.2, it can be seen that R<sub>2</sub> remained same and C<sub>2</sub> reduced slightly when the device was kept for 60 min in air and it again increased upon keeping in argon. This might be due to the oxidation of spiro-OMeTAD in air and the slight removal of spiro-OMeTAD oxygen in argon environment. The interface resistance

 $R_3$  reduced with time and capacitance  $C_3$  increased with time. We believe that this change was caused by the changes in the spiro-OMeTAD /perovskite interface due to oxygen accommodation in air and its redistribution in argon environment.



Figure 4.3. (a) Measured OCVD curves,

(b) Calculated lifetime for device measured in dry ambient.

## 4.1.2 Measurements in dry and humid air

In this section we discuss our results on effect of introducing humidity during measurement in presence of oxygen. The samples were prepared in 9% humid nitrogen and then exposed to 30% humid air for 30 minutes. The samples were treated with oxygen plasma under HPL conditions for 30 s. First measurement was done in dry air ambient then 30% of humidity was introduced in order to see its effect on performance as well as internal electrical properties. I-V and IPCE results are given in Figure 4.4 and corresponding parameters are shown in Table 4.3. Isc and V<sub>oc</sub> did not show any change after humidity exposure. There was, however, a slight improvement in FF. The IPCE spectra indicated degradation of the cell after exposure to humid oxygen environment.



Figure 4.4. (a) I-V and (b) IPCE for sample measured in oxygen and humidity.

Sample	Voc	Isc	FF	PCE	Rs	Rsh
	<b>(V)</b>	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
1-Dry air	1.12	16.9	0.54	10.32	1285	30765
2-30 %	1.12	16.9	0.57	10.87	1283	30769
air						

**Table. 4.3.** Calculated solar cell parameters for samples measured in dry and humid air environment.

The Cole-Cole curves corresponding to conditions given in Fig. 4.4 are shown in Figure 4.5.a and the equivalent circuit model used for fitting in Figure 4.4b. The values of the circuit model elements obtained from fitting are given in Table 4.4. It can be seen from Table 4.5 that  $R_2$ ,  $C_2$  and  $C_3$  reduced whereas  $R_3$  increased upon exposure to humidity. As the samples were exposed to HPL conditions, the spiro-OMeTAD layer is assumed to have sufficient oxygen. The slight reduction in  $R_2$  could be caused by the combined effect

of water vapor and oxygen in spiro-OMeTAD causing its resistance to reduce. The increase in R<sub>2</sub> showed that water vapor reached the spiro-OMeTAD/perovskite interface and caused impediments for charge transfer due to perovskite restructuring. The OCVD measurements done on these samples showed a reduction in recombination life time upon exposure to humidity (see Figure 4.6), which means carrier recombination increased. Both IPCE and impedance results were in agreement. The water molecules cause problems first at the interface, which may not be immediately evident from I-V graph if the device has sufficient oxygen in the spiro-OMeTAD layer, as in the present case. The results also showed that the reduction in IPCE could be correlated with this interface phenomenon and device degradation.



**Figure 4.5.** (a) Cole-Cole plots from impedance data collected from the device in Figure 4.4 under corresponding conditions. (b) equivalent model used for fitting the curves in (a).

Ambient	<b>R</b> 1	<b>R</b> <sub>2</sub>	<b>R</b> 3	C <sub>2</sub>	C3	<b>T</b> <sub>2</sub>	<b>T</b> 3
	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(s)</b>	<b>(s)</b>
Dry air	16	399	831	6.7x10 <sup>-7</sup>	9.2x10 <sup>-7</sup>	2.7x10 <sup>-4</sup>	7.6x10 <sup>-4</sup>
30% air	19	342	943	<b>1.6 x10<sup>-8</sup></b>	2.5x10 <sup>-8</sup>	5.5x10 <sup>-6</sup>	2.3x10 <sup>-5</sup>

**Table. 4.4.** Values of equivalent circuit elements obtained by fitting the data inFigure 4.5a with model in Figure 4.5.b.



Figure 4.6. (a) Measured OCVD curves

(b) Calculated lifetime for sample measured in oxygen and humidity

#### 4.1.3. Measurement at different humidity levels in argon environment

In this section we discuss our results on effect of introducing humidity during measurement in an inert ambient. The device was prepared in 9% humid  $N_2$  and then treated with oxygen plasma under LPL conditions for 10 s. The devices were not exposed to humid air (as in the previous cases) to decipher the effect of humidity. First the measurement was done in argon ambient and then controlled level of humidity was introduced in order to see its effect on performance as well as internal electrical properties. The I-V characteristics and IPCE spectra are shown in Figure 4.7 and the cell parameters in Table 4.5.

While measurement in dry argon showed PCE 2.71% it enhanced to 6.32 % upon exposure to 10% humid argon and further improved to 8.5% on increasing humidity level to 30%. While  $V_{oc}$  did not show any change in this process both FF and Isc were improved after introducing humidity. I<sub>sc</sub> improvement was attributed to enhanced conductivity of spiro-MeOTAD while FF increased due to reduced R<sub>s</sub> and increased R<sub>sh</sub>. The results showed that although the sample treated under LPL conditions and have a certain amount of oxygen in spiro-OMeTAD, humidity acted almost the same way as oxygen and oxidized spiro-OMeTAD further. At the same time IPCE increased at 10% humid argon and reduced when humidity was increased to 30%.

It was reported that  $H_2O$ -vapor exposure resulted in an irreversible enhancement of LiTFSI-doped HTM conductivity mainly due to LiTFSI redistribution across the HTM. This observation was confirmed with XPS results<sup>12</sup>. On the other hand,  $O_2$  exposure

resulted in a reversible enhancement. <sup>12</sup> It means introducing 10% humidity started oxidation process of spiro-MeOTAD with same improvement trend observed in IPCE. Nevertheless, a further increase in humidity, although showed improved PCE, lowered IPCE values indicating that the water molecules reached spiro-OMeTAD /perovskite and started the device degradation process. As the humidity level increased, due to the same polarity between water and perovskite organic CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub> unit encounters H<sub>2</sub>O, bonds to two H<sub>2</sub>O molecules will be formed and the organic–inorganic structure will be destroyed. <sup>13</sup> When the humidity is reduced, the metastable monohydrated perovskite phase loses crystalline water and converts back to CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>3</sub>.<sup>14, 15</sup>



**Figure 4.7.** (a) I-V and (b) IPCE curve from device measured in inert ambient with different humidity levels.

112										
Sample	Voc Isc FF PCE Rs Rsh									
	<b>(V</b> )	(mA/cm <sup>2</sup> )		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)				

1-Dry	1.13	14.66	0.16	2.71	5209	1979
Argon						
2-10%	1.13	19.2	0.29	6.32	2785	7380
Argon						
3-30%	1.13	19.67	0.38	8.5	2717	8421
Argon						

 Table. 4.5. Calculated photovoltaic parameters from device measured in inert ambient.

The Cole-Cole curves corresponding to the conditions given in Figure 4.7 and Table 4.6 are shown in Figure 4.8(a). The equivalent circuit model and the values of the circuit elements obtained from fitting are shown in Figure 4.8(b) and Table 4.7 respectively. It can be seen from Table 4.7 that C<sub>2</sub> and C<sub>3</sub> are high compared to the cases discussed before. The main difference between this case and the previous case (section 4.1.2) was the absence of humid-air treatment before the electrodes were fabricated. During this treatment water molecules could reach the perovskite layer and improve the charge transport properties.<sup>15</sup> In the present case, water molecules started acting only when water vapor was introduced into the cell testing argon environment. R<sub>2</sub> was reduced due to penetration of water molecules through the electrode area to spiro-OMeTAD and improving its conductivity. Although R<sub>3</sub> decreased slightly at 10% argon, it increased to the original value at 30% argon. Hence, it can be inferred that at this stage water molecules started reaching the spiro-OMeTAD/perovskite interface. IPCE also showed

degradation in this condition. OCVD showed same trend for 10% humidity. The carrier life time was not significantly affected by humidity exposure. This shows that the influence of oxygen on recombination characteristics cannot be ignored. The recombination rate is likely decided by the interplay between oxygen and water molecules.



**Figure 4.8.** (a) Cole-Cole plot showing curves corresponding conditions given in Figure 4.7. (a). (b) equivalent circuit used for fitting. The device was measured in oxygen free environment.

ambient	$\mathbf{R}_1$	<b>R</b> <sub>2</sub>	<b>R</b> 3	<b>C</b> <sub>2</sub>	С3	$T_2$	<b>T</b> 3
	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(s)</b>	<b>(s)</b>
1-Dry Argon	9	705	1182	1.28x10 <sup>-6</sup>	1.6 x10 <sup>-6</sup>	9.02x10 <sup>-4</sup>	<b>1.9x10</b> <sup>-3</sup>
2-10%	8	280	1058	3.7 x10 <sup>-6</sup>	<b>4.2</b> x10 <sup>-6</sup>	1.04 x10 <sup>-3</sup>	4.45x10 <sup>-3</sup>
Argon							

3-30%	9	343	1086	1.3 x10 <sup>-6</sup>	1.6 x10 <sup>-6</sup>	4.46 x10 <sup>-4</sup>	1.74x10 <sup>-3</sup>
Argon							

**Table. 4.6.** Values of circuit elements obtained from fitting. The testing was done in oxygen free ambient.



Figure 4.9. (a) Measured OCVD curves

(b) Calculated lifetime for device measured in oxygen free ambient.

### 4.2 Analysis of the plasma-power-dependent device performance

To obtain a clear picture of the role of plasma treatment conditions on the device performance, experiments similar to those discussed in the previous sections were done. The device is prepared in 9% humid nitrogen, treated with 30% humid air for 30 minutes and then subjected to LPL or HPL oxygen plasma treatment conditions.

I-V and IPCE curves of the device are shown in Figure 4.10. (a) and (b) respectively. The cell parameters are summarized in Table 4.8. As discussed in chapter 3, the improvement in fill factor with plasma treatment and the reduction in IPCE at HPL conditions are evident from the Figure 4.10. Also PLP condition is found to be the optimized one for the best performing solar cell.



**Figure 4.10.** (a) I-V and (b) curves from untreated and plasma treated devices.

Device	Voc	I <sub>sc</sub>	FF	PCE	R <sub>s</sub>	$\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{sh}}$
	<b>(V</b> )	$(mA/cm^2)$		(%)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)
NPL	1.09	17.33	0.33	6.24	1606	31500
HPL	1.09	16.89	0.56	10.33	1504	31940
LPL	1.05	18.05	0.57	10.8	1510	31700

 Table. 4.7. Calculated cell parameters from reverse scans for untreated and plasma treated devices.

The Cole-Cole plot and equivalent circuit model are given in Figure 4.11. The equivalent circuit parameters obtained from circuit model fitting are given in Table 4.9. It can be seen that R<sub>2</sub> increased with plasma power. C<sub>2</sub> and C<sub>3</sub> also increased in a similar way. Increase in R<sub>2</sub> was related to the changes made by oxygen in the perovskite layer. It is likely that plasma treatment drives oxygen to the spiro-OMeTAD layer. R<sub>3</sub> decreased at LPL condition and increased at HPL condition. Reduction in R<sub>3</sub> appeared to be responsible for the higher fill factor in LPL treated devices. That means, at LPL the interface got just the sufficient amount of oxygen for effective charge transfer. The XPS depth profile on a device with LPL condition showed an increased amount of oxygen compared to HPL and NPL. This supports our conclusion from the impedance studies that in case of LPL condition there is right amount of oxygenation in the spio-OMeTAD which enhances its conductivity. In HPL conditions the interface would receive higher oxygen flux, causing harm to the perovskite layer and causing both R<sub>2</sub> and R<sub>3</sub> to increase. This is supported by the fact that  $C_3$  increased dramatically with plasma power by two orders of magnitude.



Figure 4.11. Measured and fitted IS curves for non-plasma and plasma treated devices.

Device	<b>R</b> 1	<b>R</b> <sub>2</sub>	<b>R</b> 3	C <sub>2</sub>	C3	T2	<b>T</b> 3
	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	(Ohm)	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(F)</b>	<b>(s)</b>	<b>(s)</b>
NPL	14	75	967	1.2 x10 <sup>-8</sup>	4.5 x10 <sup>-9</sup>	<b>9.3 x10</b> -7	4.3 x10 <sup>-6</sup>
LPL	14	196	692	1.3 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	9.4 x10 <sup>-8</sup>	2.5x10 <sup>-5</sup>	6.5 x10 <sup>-5</sup>
HPL	16	399	831	6.7 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	9.2 x10 <sup>-7</sup>	0.0002	0.0007

**Table 4.8.** Calculated IS parameters from fitted curves.

OCVD measurement was also performed to investigate effect of plasma on lifetime of carriers. Measured voltage decay and calculated lifetime are shown in Figure 4.12. Three

portions could be distinguished from lifetime curve: close to open circuit condition with lifetime in range of 1-10 ms, middle portion for voltages 0.4-0.9 V with almost steady lifetime value, and a low-voltage part with extraordinary high values on the order of 1-2 s. Snaith et al. reported that some cells exhibit a persistent photovoltage that extends the decay time into the region of seconds when the voltage falls below 0.4 V.<sup>16</sup> This behavior could be attributed to slow recombination dynamic as Frost et al. predicted the formation of small polarized domains within the perovskite film that may act as small pnjunctions.<sup>17</sup> Such small polarized domains are believed to help separate the electrons and holes and also depress charge carrier recombination. <sup>18</sup> In PSC cells or sDSCs using a TiO<sub>2</sub> scaffold as an ETM, a long carrier lifetime is also found and was explained in terms of segregation of the electrons into the TiO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>19, 20</sup>

The carrier lifetime in the voltage range near the open-circuit voltage reduced slightly with upon plasma treatment. Lifetime in the lower voltage range was nearly unaffected by the treatment. The reduction of life time at higher voltages can be correlated with the impedance results discussed in earlier. Results from both impedance spectroscopy and OCVD measurements showed that to some extent the spiro-OMeTAD/perovskite interface was affected by oxygen plasma treatment. Nevertheless, we demonstrated that the damage could be minimized and performance could be maximized by appropriately choosing the plasma conditions.



Figure 4.12. (a) Measured OCVD curves

(b) Calculated lifetime for non-plasma and plasma treated devices.

## 4.3. Conclusion

In this chapter we showed our study on the effect of measurement atmosphere and plasma treatment on electrical elements. With IS study we notice humidity during measurement could change capacitance values while oxygen only didn't show significant change in circuit though it showed an enhancement in FF. In plasma treated increase in capacitance value mainly with high power could be correlated with observed increase in hysteresis.

## 4.4. References

<sup>1</sup>Y. Rong, L. Liu, A. Mei, X. Li and H. Han. "Beyond efficiency: the challenge of stability in mesoscopic perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **5**, 1501066 (2015).

<sup>2</sup> U. B. Cappel, T. Daeneke and U. Bach. "Oxygen-induced doping of spiro-OMeTAD in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells and its impact on device performance". *Nano Lett*, 12, 4925 (2012).

<sup>3</sup>J. Liu, Y. Wu, C. Qin, X. Yang, T. Yasuda, A. Islam, K. Zhang, W. Peng, W. Chen and L. Han. "A dopant-free hole-transporting material for efficient and stable perovskite solar cells". Energy Environ. Sci, **7**, 2963 (2014).

<sup>4</sup> L. Yang, B. Xu, D. Bi, H. Tian, G. Boschloo, L. Sun, A. Hagfeldt and E. M. Johansson. "Initial light soaking treatment enables hole transport material to outperform spiro-OMeTAD in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Am. Chem*, **135**, 7378(2013).

<sup>5</sup> S. Wang, W. Yuan and Y. S. Meng. "Spectrum-dependent spiro-OMeTAD oxidization mechanism in perovskite solar cells". *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces*, **7**, 24791 (2015).

<sup>6</sup> Z. Hawash, L. K. Ono, S. R. Raga, M. V. Lee and Y. B. Qi. "Air-exposure induced dopant redistribution and energy level shifts in spin-coated spiro-MeOTAD films". *Chem. Mater*, **27**, 562 (2015).

<sup>7</sup>J. Burschka, F. Kessler, Md. K. Nazeeruddin and M. Graetzel. "Co(III) complexes as p-dopants in solid-state dye-sensitized solar cells". *Chem. Mater*, **25**, 2986 (2013).

<sup>8</sup> W. H. Nguyen, C. D. Bailie, E. L. Unger and M. D. McGehee. "Enhancing the holeconductivity of Spiro-OMeTAD without oxygen or lithium salts by using spiro(TFSI)<sub>2</sub> in perovskite and dye-sensitized solar cells". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 10996 (2014). <sup>9</sup> R. Hock, T. Mayer and W. Jaegermann. "P-Type doping of Spiro-MeOTAD with WO<sub>3</sub> and the Spiro-MeOTAD/WO<sub>3</sub> interface investigated by synchrotron-induced photoelectron spectroscopy". *J. Phys. Chem. C*, **116**, 18146 (2012).

<sup>10</sup> Z. Hawash, L. K. Ono and Y. Qi. "Moisture and oxygen enhance conductivity of LiTFSI-doped Spiro-MeOTAD hole transport layer in perovskite solar cells". *Adv. Mater. Interfaces*, **3**, 1600117 (2016).

<sup>11</sup> N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryul and S. I. Seok. "Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells". *Nat. Mater*, **13**, 897 (2014).

<sup>12</sup> N. Aristidou, I. S. Molina, T. Chotchuangchutchaval, M. Brown, L. Martinez, T. Rath and S. A. Haque. "The role of oxygen in the degradation of methylammonium lead trihalide perovskite photoactive layers". *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed*, **54**, 8208 (2015).

<sup>13</sup> X. Dong, X. Fang, M. Lv, B. Lin, S. Zhang, J. Ding and N. Yuan. "Improvement of the humidity stability of organic–inorganic perovskite solar cells using ultrathin Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layers prepared by atomic layer deposition". *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **3**, 5360 (2015).

<sup>14</sup> Z. Song, A. Abate, S. C. Watthage, G. K. Liyanage, A. B. Phillips, U. Steiner, M. Graetzel and M. J. Heben. "Perovskite solar cell stability in humid air: partially reversible phase transitions in the PbI<sub>2</sub>-CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>I-H<sub>2</sub>O System". *Adv. Energy Mater*, **6**, 1600846 (2016).

<sup>15</sup> F. Hao, C. C. Stoumpos, Z. Liu, R. P. H. Chang and M. G. Kanatzidis. "Controllable perovskite crystallization at a gas–solid interface for hole conductor-free solar cells with steady power conversion efficiency over 10% ". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 16411 (2014).

<sup>16</sup> M. Z. Liu, M. B. Johnston and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>17</sup> S. D. Stranks, G. E. Eperon, G. Grancini, C. Menelaou, M. J. P. Alcocer, T. Leijtens, L. M. Herz, A. Petrozza and H. J. Snaith. "Electron-hole diffusion lengths exceeding 1 micrometer in an organometal trihalide perovskite absorber". *Science*, **342**, 341 (2013).

<sup>18</sup> M. Z. Liu, M. B. Johnston and H. J. Snaith. "Efficient planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells by vapour deposition". *Nature*, **501**, 395 (2013).

<sup>19</sup> Q. Chen, H. P. Zhou, Z. R. Hong, S. Luo, H. S. Duan, H. H. Wang, Y. S. Liu, G. Li and Y. Yang. "Planar heterojunction perovskite solar cells via vapor-assisted solution process". *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, **136**, 622 (2014).

<sup>20</sup> D. E. Starr, G. Sadoughi, E. Handick, R. G. Wilks, J. H. Alsmeier, L. Kohler, M. Gorgoi, H. J. Snaith and M. Barace "Direct observation of an inhomogeneous chlorine distribution in  $CH_3NH_3PbI_{3-x}Cl_x$  layers: surface depletion and interface enrichment". *Energy Environ. Sci*, **8**, 1609 (2015).

<sup>21</sup> I. Zarazúa, G. Han, P.P. Boix, S. Mhaisalkar, F. F. Santiago, I. M. Sero, J. Bisquert and G. G. Belmonte. "Surface Recombination and Collection Efficiency in Perovskite Solar Cells from Impedance Analysis". *J. Phys. Chem. Lett*, **7**, 5105 (2016).

# **5.** Summary and outlook

### **5.1.** Conclusions

The primary aim of this dissertation work was to study systematically the factors influencing the performance of PSCs and their nature of interaction. We used impedance spectroscopy as a diagnostic tool for mechanistic understanding. In the course of this dissertation work, we developed a plasma based treatment strategy to improve the conductivity of the hole transport layer, spiro-OMeTAD, in a few seconds and hence, the performance of the PSCs. Major outcomes of the work are summarized below.

We prepared mixed halide perovskite (CH<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>3</sub>PbI<sub>2</sub>Cl) films by the sequential deposition method in a controlled humidity environment. The stack consisted of a sol-gel titania layer on FTO glass, the perovskite layer, hole transport layer (spiro-OMeTAD) and silver electrode. In our mixed halide cells we found that Cl doping enhanced PCE and improved device tolerance to measurement ambient humidity. Although it was reported to be hard to detect Cl in film using XPS, we could find Cl in the stack and study the distribution with depth. Our study showed the distribution of Cl within the perovskite layer is an important factor determining the superior performance of the PSCs.

We noticed that not only the performance, but also the crystal structure was effected by annealing temperature of the perovskite layer. At higher temperatures, perovskite started decomposing, which was confirmed by deteriorated performance of the device and increased peak intensity of  $PbI_2$  in XRD pattern. Furthermore, we found that the high thickness of the HTM could diminish the device performance.

Spiro-OMeTAD is known to show high conductivity by using additives like Li-TFSI and TBP. A common method to further improve the conductivity is the use of FK dopant. In our study, we discovered that conductivity of spiro-OMeTAD could be improved by using a short oxygen plasma post fabrication treatment without using FK dopant. Although voltage was not affected significantly, the FF changed dramatically. The short circuit current also showed some increase. Nevertheless, a high power plasma power was found to deteriorate the device performance. The treatment using plasma power in the range of a few watts for a few seconds was found to be the optimum. This method is expected to reduce the fabrication cost and time of the cell, which is relevant for the commercialization of the technology.

We demonstrated that not only the RH level during fabrication but also that present in the testing environment could determine the performance of PSCs. A certain level of RH during fabrication was needed in order to get working PSCs. At the same time device could only tolerate a certain amount of water molecules and increasing RH and hence the amount of water molecules in perovskite could deteriorate device.

From investigations on the nature of interaction of paramaters such as humidity and oxygen in the fabrication and testing environment and plasma treatment conditions using impedance spectroscopy, we found that devices require a certain amount of water molecules and oxygen in spiro-OMeTAD and perovskite layer to have the maximum fill factor. Nevertheless, excess of oxygen and water in the perovskite layer could degrade it.

Upon plasma treatment oxygen oxidized spiro-OMeTAD and increased the conductivity of the spiro-OMeTAD layer. Oxygen reached the spiro-OMeTAD/perovskite interface even in low power plasma. Oxygen driven to the perovskite layer at high power plasma made the cell to suffer degradation. In short, low power oxygen plasma treatment is a quick and cost effective way to improve the conductivity of the spiro-OMeTAD layer and hence, the performance of PSCs.

## **5.2. Recommendations for future work**

The information gathered through this research is expected to help understand the fundamentals of PSC working. Following are the suggestions for future efforts.

1. Stability is a concern in present day PSCs. We found that stability was affected by both oxygen and humidity in the fabrication as well as device testing conditions. A spectroscopical approach, if used in a very controlled environment, would throw more light into the molecular interaction causing degradation.

2. Extend the plasma treatment strategies to cells in other PSC geometries and compositions.

3. Explore cheaper ways to fabricate PSCs.

4. Test buffer layers at the perovskite/spiro-OMeTAD interface to prevent the oxygen diffusion into the perovskite layer.

5. Understand the cause of the hysteresis and eliminate it.